Towards understanding the ultraviolet behavior of quantum loops in infinite-derivative theories of gravity

Spyridon Talaganis^a, Tirthabir Biswas^b and Anupam Mazumdar^{a, c}

^a Consortium for Fundamental Physics, Physics Department, Lancaster University, Lancaster, LA1 4YB, UK

> ^b Department of Physics, Loyola University, 6363 St. Charles Avenue, Box 92, New Orleans, LA 70118, USA

^c Département de Physique Théorique, Université de Genéve, 24, Quai E Ansermet, 1211 Genéve 4, Switzerland

Abstract

In this paper we will consider quantum aspects of a non-local, infinitederivative scalar field theory - a *toy model* depiction of a covariant infinitederivative, non-local extension of Einstein's general relativity which has previously been shown to be free from ghosts around the Minkowski background. The graviton propagator in this theory gets an exponential suppression making it *asymptotically free*, thus providing strong prospects of resolving various classical and quantum divergences. In particular, we will find that at 1-loop, the 2-point function is still divergent, but once this amplitude is renormalized by adding appropriate counter terms, the ultraviolet (UV) behavior of all other 1loop diagrams as well as the 2-loop, 2-point function remains well under control. We will go on to discuss how one may be able to generalize our computations and arguments to arbitrary loops.

Contents

1	Introduction				
2	Quantum gravity toy model				
	2.1	Super	ficial degree of divergence	6	
	2.2	Infinit	te-derivative gravitational action	7	
	2.3	Motiv	rating scalar toy model of quantum gravity from symmetries	8	
3	Divergence structure with zero external momenta				
	3.1	Feynn	nan rules	10	
	3.2	1-loop	o, 2-point function with zero external momenta	11	
	3.3	N -point function with zero external momenta $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$		12	
	3.4	4 2-point function at 2-loop order		14	
		3.4.1	General structure	14	
		3.4.2	Convergent groups (I) terms	15	
		3.4.3	Group (II) & (III) terms & the divergence structure	15	
		3.4.4	The other 2-loop diagram	17	
4	External momentum dependence and renormalizability				
	4.1	Arbitrary loop diagrams		17	
	4.2	1-loop	2-point function with arbitrary external momenta	19	
		4.2.1	Group (I) terms	20	
		4.2.2	Group (II) terms	21	
		4.2.3	Group (III) terms	21	
5	Imp	oroved	convergence with dressed propagators	23	
	5.1	Dress	ed propagator & 1-loop integrals	23	
	5.2	UV convergence of 2-loop diagrams			
	5.3	Higher vertices and prospects for a finite theory			
		5.3.1	2-point diagram	27	

	5.3.2 3-point diagram	28		
6	Summary & future research directions	29		
7	Acknowledgments			
8	Appendices			
Α	• The BRST-invariant gravitational action and superficial degree of divergence			
в	3 Types of terms originating from the gravitational action			
С	C Arriving at the toy model action			
D Loop integrals				
	D.1 1-loop integrals with arbitrary external momenta	39		
	D.2 2-loop integrals with zero external momenta	39		
\mathbf{E}	Dimensional regularization	41		

1 Introduction

Formulating a quantum theory of gravity [1, 2, 3] remains one of the most outstanding challenges of high energy physics. While string theory (ST) [4] remains the most popular candidate, other notable efforts include Loop Quantum Gravity (LQG) [5, 6], Causal Set approach [7], and ideas based on asymptotic safety [8]. An interesting recurrent feature that appears in several of these approaches is non-locality. For instance, the entire formulation of LQG is based on non-local objects, such as Wilson loops and fluxes coming from the gravitational field. Strings and branes of ST are, by their very definition, non-local objects. Even classically they do not interact with each other at a specific spatial point, but rather over a region in space. Not surprisingly, non-local structures are a common theme in stringy field theory (SFT) models. For instance, these appear in noncommutative geometry [9] & SFT [10], for a review, see [11], and various toy models of SFT such as p-adic strings [12], zeta strings [13], and strings quantized on a random lattice [14, 15]. A key feature of these models is the presence of an *infinite series of higher-derivative* terms incorporating the non-locality in the form of an *exponential kinetic* correction. Finally, it is also intriguing to note that similar infinite-derivative modifications have also been argued to arise in the asymptotic safety approach to quantum gravity [16].

Accordingly, in [17, 18, 19] attempts were made to construct ghost-free, infinitederivative theories of gravity which may be able to resolve space-time singularities such as the ones present inside the black holes and at the big bang. For instance, in [19] a non-singular bouncing cosmological background was obtained within a class of infinite-derivative gravity theories, around which the sub and super-Hubble perturbations are well behaved and do not show instabilities [20, 21, 22]. In fact, such an action can also modify the famous Raychaudhuri's equation and alter the Hawking-Penrose singularity theorem [23], which can yield a non-singular bouncing cosmology without violating the null energy conditions.

It was not until recently though, that concrete criteria for any covariant gravitational theory (including infinite-derivative theories) to be free from ghosts and tachyons around the Minkowski vacuum was obtained by Biswas, Gerwick, Koivisto and Mazumdar (BGKM) [24, 25]; see [26] for a detailed exposition of the problem of instabilities in infinite-derivative theories. In Ref. [24], it was also shown how one can construct infinite-derivative theories of gravity where no new perturbative states are introduced and only the graviton propagator is modified by a multiplicative entire function. In particular, one can choose the entire function to correspond to the gaussian which suppresses the ultraviolet (UV) modes making the theory asymptotically free. For brevity we will refer to this case as the BGKM model.

Given the prospects of the BGKM model at resolving the classical singularities of GR, see [27] for an overview, here we are going to explore the possibility of formulating a quantum theory of BGKM, and the various challenges we need to overcome. For important works on slightly different approaches to quantizing gravity involving infinite-derivative interactions, see ¹ [28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33]. It's probably worth mentioning that in recent years there has been a growing interest in infinitederivative gravitational theories in not only addressing the Big bang singularity problem [19, 20, 21, 22, 35] but also finding other cosmological applications [34] and the gravitational entropy [36].

Let us start by recalling the canonical examples of infinite-derivative actions that appear in string literature. These can all be written as

$$S = \int d^D x \left[\frac{1}{2} \phi \mathcal{K}(\Box) \phi - V_{\text{int}}(\phi) \right], \qquad (1.1)$$

¹Regarding the differences between the "BGKM" model and Refs. [28, 29], Ref. [28, 29] uses propagators that go as $k^{-2\gamma-4}$, $\gamma \geq 2$, in the UV while our propagator falls off exponentially (the exponential fall-off in the propagator is also seen as a special case in Ref [29] and in Ref. [37]). In particular, this changes the degree of divergence, which, in our case, is a modified one counting not powers of momenta but exponents, and the divergence structure. Furthermore, we had to develop new techniques for regulating and evaluating the Feynman integrals. Also, the loop integrals are computed explicitly in our work. The "BGKM" model has also been shown to address cosmological and black-hole singularities, as [35, 37] also do. Hence, we decided to give these theories a different name to distinguish them from other non-local/infinite-derivative models in vogue.

where the kinetic operator $\mathcal{K}(\Box)$ contains an infinite series of higher-derivative terms. For instance, we find that $\mathcal{K}(\Box) = -e^{\Box/M^2}$ for stringy toy models based on p-adic numbers [12], or random lattices [14, 15], and $\mathcal{K}(\Box) = -(\Box + m^2)e^{\Box/M^2}$ in SFT [10], where $m^2(<0)$ and $M^2(>0)$ are proportional to the string tension ². Apart from its stringy origin, the above theories are interesting in their own right. Firstly, although these theories contain higher derivatives, they do not contain ghosts, at least perturbative. To see this explicitly, one can consider a fourth-order scalar theory with $\mathcal{K}(\Box) = -\Box(1 + \frac{\Box}{m^2})$. The corresponding propagator reads

$$\Pi(p^2) \sim \frac{1}{p^2(p^2 - m^2)} \sim \frac{1}{p^2 - m^2} - \frac{1}{p^2}.$$
(1.2)

From the pole structure of the propagator it is clear that the theory contains two physical states, but unfortunately the massive state has the "wrong" sign for the residue indicating that it is a ghost. Once interactions are included, it makes the classical theory unstable, and the quantum theory non-unitary (see Refs. [38, 39] regarding the issue of unitarity in infinite-derivative theories). The stringy kinetic modifications combine to be an exponential, which is an *entire function* without any zeroes. In other words, it does not introduce any new states, ghosts or otherwise. Indeed, this property has been exploited to construct various non-local infinite-derivative theory and particle phenomenology models [40, 41, 42, 43, 44], and scalar field cosmology with infinite derivatives [45].

Secondly, as mentioned before, the infinite-derivative modification preserves a well known property of higher-derivative theories, that of making the quantum loop contributions better behaved in the UV. The stringy infinite-derivative scalar theories not only ameliorates the UV behavior, but the exponential suppression in the propagator actually makes all the quantum loops finite. Such calculations were used to provide evidence for several stringy phenomena, such as Regge behavior [15] and thermal duality and Hagedorn transition [41]. It is then natural to wonder whether such non-local features can help in solving the quantum UV problem of gravity? In fact, Stelle, in Ref. [46] argued that the simplest higher-derivative theory of gravity, namely the fourth-order theory is already renormalizable, see also [47, 48]. Unfortunately, the theory contains ghosts and is non-unitary. In contrast, the BGKM model provides gravitational analogues of Eq. (2.8) where the graviton propagator obtains an additional exponential suppression just as the scalar models.

So, can this exponential infinite-derivative modification also solve the quantum UV problem of gravity by making all the Feynman loops finite? The answer is not straightforward and our paper is essentially an *effort* to address this question. The main problem with the gravitational theories, as opposed to a scalar field theory, is that it is a gauge theory. And, one of the key features of gauge theories is that its free kinetic action is related to the interaction terms via the gauge symmetry. We will see that the exponential suppressions in propagators inevitably give rise to exponential enhancements in the vertex factors. Actually, this compensating interplay between

²Here and hereafter, we are going to use (-+++) as our metric signature convention.

propagators and vertices is not unique to infinite derivative theories, but any covariant theory of gravity, including Einstein's theory and Stelle's 4th order gravity [46], see also [47, 48]. In particular, the compensation between propagators and vertices is exact at the 1-loop level making these contributions divergent as in GR. However, for higher loops, the superficial degree of divergence calculations is different from GR, because the counting is based on the pre-factors of the exponents rather than the degree of polynomial divergence; exponentials dominate any polynomial growth in the UV. In fact, a naive superficial divergence counting does suggest that diagrams with more than one loop should be finite [28, 29].

The principal aim of this paper is to investigate the validity of such divergence counting in some details in a simplified *toy model* which retains the compensating feature of exponential suppression and enhancements between the propagator and interaction respectively. We will consider a scalar field action, which maintains a combination of global scaling and shift symmetries, similar to the residual symmetry of gravity around the Minkowski background. Although this symmetry manifests itself only at the level of classical equations of motion, it will allow us to incorporate the compensating feature of exponential suppression and enhancement in propagators and interactions, respectively, that is present in the full gravitational theory. We found that one nice way to introduce this opposing effect in scalar models is to invoke the scaling symmetry. This is not central to our discussion, but rather than invoking an action in a completely ad hoc fashion, we felt that this gives us a slightly better motivation.

We will consider a cubic interaction that respects the symmetry and study 2- and higher-point functions at 1- and 2-loops. We will first look at the vanishing external momentum limit, as they are technically easier to analyse and can already tell us whether a graph will be finite or not. It should be emphasized that we had to develop new techniques for regulating and evaluating the Feynman integrals. We will next look at the finite external momentum case, which is important in determining whether renormalizability arguments can be recursively pursued or not. Although, the cubic scalar interaction inherits a bad IR behavior - being unbounded from below, still it serves as a very good example to study the UV aspects of the theory, which is the main focus of our paper. In particular, we will employ both hard cutoff and dimensional regularization techniques to regulate the loop integrals, and we will speculate how higher loops in these theories may also remain finite in the UV.

The paper is organized as follows: In the following section 2, we introduce our toy quantum gravity model and discuss the expected UV behavior based on naive superficial degree of divergence. In section 3, we will look at one- and two-loop quantum integrals at zero external momenta to assess whether the divergence structure confirms to the superficial degree of divergence. In section 4, we will look at 1and 2-loop integrals with non-zero external momenta to identify both the divergent structure as well as the large (external) momentum behavior which is crucial in determining whether the theory can be renormalized loop-by-loop. In section 5, we will discuss the challenges in the renormalization prescription in the exponential infinitederivative model, and demonstrate how this could be naturally addressed when one starts to use the dressed propagator instead of the bare propagator. In section 6, we will conclude by summarizing our results.

2 Quantum gravity toy model

2.1 Superficial degree of divergence

Throughout this paper we will be interested in metric fluctuations, $h_{\mu\nu}$, around the Minkowski background:

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu\nu} \,.$$
 (2.1)

Gravity being a gauge theory only contains kinetic terms, *i.e.* terms containing derivatives. In the case of GR all the terms contain two derivatives. In momentum space this means that the propagators behave as k^{-2} , while each vertex also comes with a k^2 factor. This is the compensating feature discussed in the introduction and is a hallmark of gauge theories. Further in four dimensions, each momentum loop provides a k^4 factor in a quantum loop integral. The superficial degree of divergence of a Feynman diagram in GR is therefore given by (see [3, 46]):

$$D = 4L - 2I + 2V, (2.2)$$

where L is the number of loops, V is the number of vertices, and I is the number of internal propagators. Using the topological relation:

$$L = 1 + I - V, (2.3)$$

we get

$$D = 2L + 2. \tag{2.4}$$

Thus, the superficial degree of divergence increases as the number of loops increases, which is why GR is said to be non-renormalizable.

For Stelle's 4th-order theory [46], the graviton propagator goes as $\sim k^{-4}$, while the vertices $\sim k^4$, leading to a constant degree of divergence formula

$$D = 4. (2.5)$$

In other words, the degree of divergence does not increase with loops which enabled Stelle to prove that such a theory is renormalizable. Unfortunately, such a theory also contains a Weyl ghost which makes the theory non-unitary. As explained before, we will follow a different approach where we will introduce an infinite series of higher-derivative operators in a way that doesn't introduce any new states, ghosts or otherwise. We will see that the divergence counting will also be different as it will be based on the exponents rather than the degree of the polynomial momentum dependences.

2.2 Infinite-derivative gravitational action

The "simplest" infinite-derivative action that can modify the propagator of the graviton without introducing any new states is of the form [24, 25]

$$S = S_{EH} + S_Q \,, \tag{2.6}$$

where S_{EH} is the Einstein-Hilbert action,

$$\int \mathrm{d}^4 x \sqrt{-g} \,\frac{R}{2} \,, \tag{2.7}$$

and S_Q is given by ³

$$S_Q = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[R \mathcal{F}_1(\Box) R + R_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_2(\Box) R^{\mu\nu} + R_{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \mathcal{F}_3(\Box) R^{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \right] , \qquad (2.8)$$

where the \mathcal{F}_i 's are analytic functions of \Box (the covariant d'Alembertian operator):

$$\mathcal{F}_i(\Box) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} f_{i_n} \Box^n \,, \tag{2.9}$$

satisfying 4

$$2\mathcal{F}_1 + \mathcal{F}_2 + 2\mathcal{F}_3 = 0 \tag{2.10}$$

and the constraint that the combination

$$a(\Box) = 1 - \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{F}_2(\Box)\Box - 2\mathcal{F}_3(\Box)\Box$$
(2.11)

is an *entire function*, with no zeroes. In Eq. (2.9), the f_{i_n} 's are real coefficients. Eqs. (2.6)-(2.11) define the BGKM gravity models. The classical equations of motion have been studied for the above action [49], and shown to be free from black-hole type of singularities for "small" central masses. In this paper therefore, we take the next logical step of investigating the quantum UV behavior of these theories.

For BGKM-type models, the quadratic (in $h_{\mu\nu}$) or "free" part of the action simplifies considerably, and one obtains ⁵:

$$S_{\text{free}} = \frac{M_p^2}{2} \int d^4x \ h^{\perp\mu\nu} \Box a(\Box) h_{\mu\nu}^{\perp} , \qquad (2.12)$$

where $h_{\mu\nu}^{\perp}$ is the transverse traceless spin 2 graviton mode, satisfying:

$$\nabla^{\mu} h^{\perp}_{\mu\nu} = g^{\mu\nu} h^{\perp}_{\mu\nu} = 0. \qquad (2.13)$$

³Around Minkowski space or in any maximally symmetric background it can be shown that \mathcal{F}_3 is redundant, see [24, 25].

⁴For other forms of infinite-derivative gravity theories which contain an additional scalar degree of freedom, see [25, 27].

⁵There is also a part of action for one of the scalar modes of the metric, but this is a ghost degree of freedom that is precisely required to cancel the time-like contributions of the spin-two field [50].

This leads to the propagator [24, 25],

$$\Pi(k^2) = -\frac{i}{k^2 a(-k^2)} \left(\mathcal{P}^2 - \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{P}_s^0 \right) = \frac{1}{a(-k^2)} \Pi_{GR} , \qquad (2.14)$$

for the physical degrees of freedom for the graviton (see [25, 50] for the definitions of the spin projector operators \mathcal{P}^2 and \mathcal{P}_s^0).

Ideally, we should now compute the interaction terms for our non-local gravity theory and then use it to compute the Feynman diagrams. This however turns out to be an extremely challenging task for several reasons: Gravitational theories are all order theories and therefore contain interactions of all orders in $h_{\mu\nu}$, and computing all these interactions is well beyond the scope of the current paper. While one can argue that all the terms which are higher order in fields have additional Planck suppressions ⁶, and that therefore the most relevant piece in the low energy approximation comes from the cubic terms, unfortunately even computing the complete cubic interactions for an action such as Eq. (2.8) is challenging. Moreover, the expressions are rather complicated making further progress in evaluating Feynman diagrams very difficult.

Therefore, rather than taking on this arduous task, in this paper we wish to understand whether non-localization can at all help to tame the UV divergences in gravity theories, given the compensating nature of the exponential suppressions and enhancements present in the propagators and vertices. To avoid getting muddled in complex algebra we will try to understand the physics in a simple scalar *toy model* which we will arrive at using symmetry principles that helps us to retain some of the crucial properties of the full gravitational theories, see Appendix A for details. For a comparative study and future reference we have however included some details about the gravitational action in Appendix B, where we have calculated some of the prototype cubic interaction terms that one obtains from Eq. $(2.6)^{7}$.

2.3 Motivating scalar *toy model* of quantum gravity from symmetries

It is well known that the field equations of GR exhibit a global scaling symmetry,

$$g_{\mu\nu} \to \lambda g_{\mu\nu} \,.$$
 (2.15)

⁶The easiest way to see this is to redefine $h_{\mu\nu}^{\perp} \to M_p h_{\mu\nu}^{\perp}$, which is anyway required to make the free terms, Eq. (2.18), canonical. Then, each additional field comes with an additional Planck suppressed factor making them sub-leading to the cubic interactions in the low energy limit.

⁷One way to obtain a toy scalar field model which mimics the gravitational Lagrangian is to substitute a conformally flat metric $h_{\mu\nu} = \Omega^2(x) \eta_{\mu\nu}$ in (2.8). The scalar field action that can be obtained this way is similar to the toy model we will consider, but its kinetic term has the wrong sign because it basically corresponds to the unphysical ghost degree in P_s^0 , and also contains additional terms involving double sums that again makes the model technically more challenging to deal with. We therefore adopt a cleaner strategy based on symmetries to obtain the scalar toy model.

When we expand the metric around the Minkowski vacuum, Eq.(2.1), the scaling symmetry translates to a symmetry for $h_{\mu\nu}$, whose infinitesimal version is given by

$$h_{\mu\nu} \to (1+\epsilon)h_{\mu\nu} + \epsilon \eta_{\mu\nu} \,.$$
 (2.16)

While we do not expect the scaling symmetry to be an unbroken fundamental symmetry of nature, the symmetry serves a rather useful purpose for us. It relates the free and interaction terms just like gauge symmetry does. Thus, we are going to use this combination of shift and scaling symmetry

$$\phi \to (1+\epsilon)\phi + \epsilon \,, \tag{2.17}$$

to arrive at a scalar *toy model* whose propagator and vertices preserve the compensating nature found in the full BGKM gravity. Inspired by the discussion in the previous section, we will now consider a scalar *toy model* with a string field theory type free action:

$$S_{\text{free}} = \frac{1}{2} \int d^4 x \, \left(\phi \Box a(\Box) \phi \right) \,, \tag{2.18}$$

where for the purpose of this paper, we are going to choose [24, 25]:

$$a(\Box) = e^{-\Box/M^2},$$
 (2.19)

where M is the mass scale at which the non-local modifications become important. In general, one is free to choose any entire function, while keeping in mind that $a(k^2) \rightarrow 1$ for the IR momentum, $k \rightarrow 0$, in order to recover the propagator of the usual GR. Note that the sign of $a(\Box)$ is also crucial in order to recover the correct Newtonian potential as shown in Ref. [24, 25]⁸.

The symmetry, Eq. (2.17), then uniquely fixes the cubic interaction term, see Appendix C,

$$S_{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{M_p} \int d^4x \, \left(\frac{1}{4} \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \frac{1}{4} \phi \Box \phi a(\Box) \phi - \frac{1}{4} \phi \partial_\mu \phi a(\Box) \partial^\mu \phi \right) \,, \tag{2.22}$$

up to integrations by parts. Our toy model action is then given by:

$$S_{\text{scalar}} = S_{\text{free}} + S_{\text{int}} \,. \tag{2.23}$$

⁸If we had chosen $a(\Box)$ to be

$$a(\Box) = e^{\Box/M^2}, \qquad (2.20)$$

where $M^2 > 0$, then we can perform the loop integrals for $a(\Box) = e^{-\Box/M^2}$, assuming $M^2 > 0$, and then analytically continue to $M^2 < 0$. In this way the Newtonian potentials $\Phi(r) \& \Psi(r)$ would be given by

$$\Psi(r) = \Phi(r) = \frac{2im\pi^2}{M_p^2 r} \operatorname{\mathbf{Erfi}}\left(\frac{Mr}{2}\right) \text{ where } \operatorname{\mathbf{Erfi}}(z) = \frac{\operatorname{\mathbf{Erf}}(iz)}{i}$$
(2.21)

is the imaginary error function and admits real values for real z. Clearly in this case, the Newtonian potential is purely imaginary indicating an unphysical theory. See also [51] for a discussion of Newtonian singularities in higher-derivative gravity models.

It is now time to revisit the superficial degree of divergence for this toy model.

Since an exponential suppression always dominates over a polynomial growth, the naive expectation is that as long as the exponentials come with a negative power, the integrals should converge. Thus, rather than computing the power of polynomial divergence in momentum, we are really interested in calculating the pre-factor in the exponent, and this radically changes the counting of the superficial degree of divergence.

Since every propagator comes with an exponential suppression, see Eq. (2.18), while every vertex comes with an exponential enhancement, Eq. (2.22), the superficial degree of divergence counting in exponents is given by

$$E = V - I. (2.24)$$

By using the topological relation, Eq. (2.3), we obtain:

$$E = 1 - L$$
. (2.25)

Thus, except for the L = 1 loop, E < 0, and the corresponding loop amplitudes are superficially convergent. In Appendix A, we discuss the analogous calculation in the complete BRST-invariant quantum infinite-derivative gravitational action. The conclusion is exactly the same. The rest of the paper is devoted to investigating whether the naive expectation about the convergence properties of the Feynman diagrams hold up in explicit calculations involving quantum loop calculations.

3 Divergence structure with zero external momenta

3.1 Feynman rules

All the Feynman rules and Feynman integral computations in this paper are carried out in Euclidean space after analytic continuation $(k_0 \rightarrow i k_0 \& k^2 \rightarrow k_E^2)$ using the mostly plus metric signature; we shall drop the *E* subscript for notational simplicity). The final results we obtain can then be analytically continued back to Minkowski space as desired.

The Feynman rules for our action Eqs. (2.18) and (2.22) can be derived rather straightforwardly. The propagator in momentum space is then given by

$$\Pi(k^2) = \frac{-i}{k^2 e^{\bar{k}^2}}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where barred 4-momentum vectors from now on will denote the momentum divided by the mass scale M. The vertex factor for three incoming momenta k_1 , k_2 , k_3 satisfying the conservation law:

$$k_1 + k_2 + k_3 = 0, (3.2)$$

is given by

$$\frac{1}{M_p}V(k_1,k_2,k_3) = \frac{i}{M_p}C(k_1,k_2,k_3)\left[1 - e^{\bar{k}_1^2} - e^{\bar{k}_2^2} - e^{\bar{k}_3^2}\right],$$
(3.3)

where

$$C(k_1, k_2, k_3) = \frac{1}{4} \left(k_1^2 + k_2^2 + k_3^2 \right) .$$
(3.4)

Let us briefly explain how we obtain the vertex factor. The first term originates from the term, $\frac{1}{4}\phi\partial_{\mu}\phi\partial^{\mu}\phi$, which using Eq. (3.2) in the momentum space, reads

$$-\frac{i}{2}(k_1 \cdot k_2 + k_2 \cdot k_3 + k_3 \cdot k_1) = \frac{i}{4}\left(k_1^2 + k_2^2 + k_3^2\right).$$
(3.5)

The second term comes from the terms, $\frac{1}{4}\phi\Box\phi a(\Box)\phi$, and $-\frac{1}{4}\phi\partial_{\mu}\phi a(\Box)\partial^{\mu}\phi$. In the momentum space, again using Eq. (3.2), we get

$$\frac{i}{4} \left(k_3 \cdot k_1 + k_1 \cdot k_2 - k_3^2 - k_2^2 \right) e^{\bar{k}_1^2} = -\frac{i}{4} \left(k_1^2 + k_2^2 + k_3^2 \right) e^{\bar{k}_1^2} .$$
(3.6)

The third and the fourth terms in Eq. (3.3) arise in an identical fashion.

For future convenience, let us consider the special case when one of the momenta is zero. For instance, choosing $k_3 = 0$, we obtain $k_1 = -k_2 = k$, which then gives us

$$V(k) \equiv V(k, -k, 0) = -ik^2 e^{\bar{k}^2}.$$
(3.7)

We will also often encounter the square of the vertex factor, which is given by:

$$V^{2}(k_{1},k_{2},k_{3}) = i^{2}C^{2}(k_{1},k_{2},k_{3}) \left[1 - 2e^{\bar{k}_{1}^{2}} - 2e^{\bar{k}_{2}^{2}} - 2e^{\bar{k}_{3}^{2}} + 2e^{\bar{k}_{1}^{2}}e^{\bar{k}_{2}^{2}} + 2e^{\bar{k}_{2}^{2}}e^{\bar{k}_{3}^{2}} + 2e^{\bar{k}_{3}^{2}}e^{\bar{k}_{1}^{2}} + e^{2\bar{k}_{1}^{2}} + e^{2\bar{k}_{2}^{2}} + e^{2\bar{k}_{3}^{2}} \right].$$
(3.8)

3.2 1-loop, 2-point function with zero external momenta

Let us start with the 1-loop 2-point function. There is only one Feynman diagram as depicted in Fig. 1 (left). According to the Feynman rules, we have ⁹,

$$\Gamma_2 = \frac{i}{2M_p^2} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^2(k)}{i^2 k^4 e^{2\bar{k}^2}}.$$
(3.9)

⁹The mass correction is naively given by $\delta m^2 = i\Gamma_2$ (which is negative). When we derive the dressed propagator in section 5, we will get the exact mass correction.



Figure 1: Left: 1-loop, 2-point diagram Γ_2 . Right: The 1-loop, N-point diagram Γ_N . The dots indicate an arbitrary number of (bare) vertices and (bare) propagators for the scalar field.

Note that we are working in an Euclidean space and that the symmetry factor is 2. The angular integrations can be performed trivially, see Appendix D.1 for details, as the integrand only depends on the norm of the external momentum, leaving us with

$$\Gamma_2 = \frac{i}{2M_p^2} \frac{4\pi}{(2\pi)^4} \int_0^\Lambda \mathrm{d}k \, \frac{\pi k^3}{2} \,. \tag{3.10}$$

Integrating with respect to k from 0 to Λ , where Λ is a hard cutoff, we obtain:

$$\Gamma_2 = \frac{i\Lambda^4}{64M_p^2\pi^2}.$$
(3.11)

We see that the integral goes like $\int d^4k$, and is therefore sensitive to the UV cutoff. This result is in complete accordance with the analysis of superficial degree of divergence according to which at 1-loop level the exponential non-locality does not affect the integrals. The divergence structure is exactly the same as that of GR at 1-loop.

3.3 N-point function with zero external momenta

An interesting fact for gravitational theories is that the superficial degree of divergence does not depend on the number of external vertices. This is true both in GR, see Eq. (2.4), as well as in BGKM gravity and in infinite-derivative scalar field theory, see Eq. (2.25). Let us then calculate the N-point function at one loop, see Fig. 1 (right). As one can see, the N-point diagram is not particularly different from the 2-point diagram; it is an N-polygon with N vertices and N edges. Thus, instead of a square of the propagator and vertex factor, one now has N powers of them:

$$\Gamma_N = \frac{i}{M_p^N} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^N(k)}{i^N k^{2N} e^{N\bar{k}^2}} = (-1)^N \frac{i\Lambda^4}{32M_p^N \pi^2}, \qquad (3.12)$$

where again Λ is the hard cutoff. As expected, its divergence is the same as that of the 2-point function precisely as predicted by the divergence power-counting. The



Figure 2: Left: The 2-loop, 2-point diagram $\Gamma_{2,2a}$. Right: The 2-loop, 2-point diagram $\Gamma_{2,2b}$.

above diagrams are also known as ring diagrams, and they contribute to the *effective* potential. The symmetry factor is $2N^{10}$, and summing all the 1-loop diagrams, one obtains the one-loop contribution to the effective potential,

$$V_{\text{eff}}^{(1)}(\phi) = i \sum_{N=1}^{\infty} \Gamma_N \phi^N = \sum_{N=1}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{N+1}}{2N} \frac{\Lambda^4}{32M_p^N \pi^2} \phi^N = \frac{\Lambda^4}{64\pi^2} \ln\left(1 + \frac{\phi}{M_p}\right), \quad (3.13)$$

as is typical, see also Refs. [43, 44, 52] for similar computations. In a theory of gravity, we of course, do not expect to find such an effective potential as that would violate general covariance, diagrams coming from different order interactions must cancel the contributions. We obtain these terms in our *toy model* since the scaling symmetry is only a symmetry of the field equations and not the entire action, and therefore it is expected to be broken at the quantum level.

The prescription that was used in Ref. [44] to eliminate these divergent terms while preserving the pole mass is to simply add an opposing counter term. This is also the prescription that is followed in standard field theoretic calculations (renormalization conditions), and we will adopt the same convention as we move on to higher loop diagrams.

Our calculations corroborated the expected divergence structure, Eq. (2.25), in infinite-derivative theories, or any covariant theory of gravity for that matter. To prove renormalizability, the real challenge will be to demonstrate that once these 1-loop divergences (subdivergences) are eliminated by counterterms in higher loop subdiagrams, the remaining loop integrals yield finite result. At the least this means that the higher than 1-loop diagrams cannot diverge more than the bare vertex. This is what we now want to check in the remaining sections.

3.4 2-point function at 2-loop order

3.4.1 General structure

We wish to now investigate the second feature of the divergence formula, Eq. (2.25), namely, that for higher than 1-loop no new divergences should emerge. Since there are always subdivergent 1-loop graphs within a 2-loop diagram, we do not expect in general finite results, but what we wish to find here is that the 2-loop graph should have the same divergence behavior as that of the 1-loop counterpart. In other words, they should diverge at most as Λ^4 . This result will be in contrast with the GR case, where the 2-loop diagrams diverge as Λ^6 .

There are two Feynman diagrams as depicted in Fig. 2. The Feynman diagram with zero external momenta in Fig. 2 (left) is given by

$$\Gamma_{2,2a} = \frac{i^2}{2i^5 M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V(k_1)V(k_2)V^2(k_1,k_2,k_3)}{k_3^2 k_2^4 k_1^4 e^{\bar{k}_3^2} e^{2\bar{k}_2^2} e^{2\bar{k}_1^2}}, \qquad (3.14)$$

where $k_3 = -k_1 - k_2$, and the expression is symmetric in k_1 and k_2 . The numerator contains a sum of different exponents, so that the overall integral can be written in the form

$$\Gamma_{2,2a} = \frac{i}{2M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{C^2}{k_1^2 k_2^2 k_3^2} \sum_i \lambda_i \exp[E_i(k_1, k_2)], \qquad (3.15)$$

where E_i 's are quadratic polynomials of k_1 , k_2 and λ_i are constants taking on the values -2, -1, +1, +2. Firstly, let us note that one can always find linear combinations of k_1 , k_2 , lets call them q_1 , q_2 , such that E_i is diagonal:

$$E_i = a_1 q_1^2 + a_2 q_2^2 \,. \tag{3.16}$$

Now, depending upon the value of the a_i 's one can classify the terms in three groups:

- (I) If both a_1 , $a_2 < 0$, both the momentum integrals can be performed to provide a finite answer.
- (II) If both a_i 's are nonzero, but one of them is positive, then one can obtain the integrals by suitably analytically continuing results from the $a_i < 0$ to $a_i > 0$ region.
- (III) Finally, there are cases when one of the a_i 's is zero. We expect that this represents the divergent contribution from the 1-loop subdiagram embedded within the 2-loop graph. We shall check whether this provides a Λ^4 divergence, or a Λ^6 as in usual GR.

¹⁰It should be noted that the symmetry factor is equal to 2N when 1PI corrections to the effective potential are considered (the external points are not fixed in that case). When computing a Green's function, the symmetry factor is equal to 2 for N = 1, 2 and to 1 for N > 2.

3.4.2 Convergent groups (I) terms

Let us first look at the Group (I) terms. The overall exponential factors for the group (I) type terms are given by

$$e^{-\bar{k}_1^2}e^{-\bar{k}_2^2}e^{-\bar{k}_3^2}, \qquad e^{-\bar{k}_2^2}e^{-\bar{k}_1^2}, \qquad e^{-\bar{k}_1^2}e^{-\bar{k}_3^2}, \qquad e^{-\bar{k}_2^2}e^{-\bar{k}_3^2}.$$
 (3.17)

The first integrand evaluates to

$$\frac{3iM^6\log(4/3)}{4096M_p^4\pi^4},\tag{3.18}$$

while all the other three gives us the same contribution:

$$-\frac{iM^6(3+\log(4))}{2048M_p^4\pi^4}.$$
(3.19)

Thus, all together we have

$$\Gamma_{2,2,i} = \frac{3iM^6}{2048M_p^4\pi^4} \left[\frac{1}{2}\log\left(\frac{4}{3}\right) - (3+\log 4)\right].$$
(3.20)

3.4.3 Group (II) & (III) terms & the divergence structure

Next let us look at the integrals originating from the last three terms in Eq. (3.8). With overall exponents

$$e^{\bar{k}_1^2}e^{-\bar{k}_2^2}e^{-\bar{k}_3^2}$$
, $e^{\bar{k}_2^2}e^{-\bar{k}_1^2}e^{-\bar{k}_3^2}$, $e^{\bar{k}_3^2}e^{-\bar{k}_1^2}e^{-\bar{k}_2^2}$, (3.21)

these form the group (II) set with one eigenvalue positive and one negative. These integrals can also be evaluated by employing suitable analytic continuation methods, please see Appendix D.2 for details.

Again, all the terms contribute equally, and we get

$$\Gamma_{2,2,ii} = \frac{3iM^4}{4096\pi^4 M_p^4} \left(M^2 \left(\log(4) - 8 \right) - 4\Lambda^2 \right).$$
(3.22)

We are left to tackle the group (III) terms originating from the fifth, sixth and seventh terms in Eq. (3.8), whose exponential contributions coming from the vertices are given by

$$e^{\bar{k}_1^2}e^{2\bar{k}_2^2}e^{\bar{k}_3^2}, \qquad e^{\bar{k}_2^2}e^{2\bar{k}_1^2}e^{\bar{k}_3^2}, \qquad e^{2\bar{k}_1^2}e^{2\bar{k}_2^2}.$$
 (3.23)

Since, the exponential contribution of the propagators is given by:

$$e^{-2\bar{k}_1^2}e^{-2\bar{k}_2^2}e^{-\bar{k}_3^2}, (3.24)$$

the overall exponents, E_i , for the three above cases are

$$-\bar{k}_1^2, \quad -\bar{k}_2^2, \quad -\bar{k}_3^2. \tag{3.25}$$

Clearly, there is no exponential damping along the directions orthogonal to k_1 , k_2 and k_3 respectively. Accordingly, while one of the momentum integrals is convergent due to the presence of the exponential, the other one can only be computed using a hard cutoff. The result is identical for all the three diagrams, and one obtains

$$\Gamma_{2,2,\text{iii}} = \frac{iM^2}{4096M_p^4\pi^4} \left[2M^4 \left(6\log\left(\frac{\Lambda}{M}\right) + 5e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} - 3Ei\left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}\right) + 3\gamma - 5 \right) + \Lambda^2 M^2 \left(e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} + 15\right) + \Lambda^4 \left(6 - e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}}\right) - \frac{\Lambda^6 Ei\left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}\right)}{M^2} \right], \quad (3.26)$$

where

$$Ei(z) \equiv -\int_{-z}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \, \frac{e^{-t}}{t} \tag{3.27}$$

is the exponential-integral function, see Ref. [53], and has a branch cut discontinuity in the complex z-plane running from 0 to ∞ . The sign f indicates that the principal value of the integral is taken. We note that, for large negative z, the Ei function falls off as a Gaussian and therefore can be ignored in the $\Lambda \to \infty$ limit. Therefore, the surviving divergent pieces read

$$\Gamma_{2,2,\text{iii}} = \frac{iM^2}{4096M_p^4\pi^4} \left[12M^4 \log\left(\frac{\Lambda}{M}\right) + 15\Lambda^2 M^2 + 6\Lambda^4 + 2M^4 \left(3\gamma - 5\right) \right] . \quad (3.28)$$

Firstly, we see that the divergence is indeed $\propto \Lambda^4$, as the superficial divergence argument suggested, and does not grow as Λ^6 that one would find in GR.

We note that all the results obtained in this section have been divided by a symmetry factor 2 for the diagram. Summing all the integrals, we obtain our final result:

$$\Gamma_{2,2a} = \frac{iM^2}{4096M_p^4\pi^4} \left[M^4 \left(12\log\left(\frac{\Lambda}{M}\right) - 52 + 2\left(3\gamma - 5\right) - 3\log(3)\right) + 3\Lambda^2 M^2 + 6\Lambda^4 \right]$$
(3.29)

To reiterate, $\Gamma_{2,1} \sim \Gamma_{2,2} \sim \Lambda^4$, as the counting of superficial degree of divergence would suggest. While we have not explicitly calculated higher than two loop graphs, we would expect the same pattern to continue to hold, *i.e.*, we do not expect larger than quartic divergence in any loop order.

3.4.4 The other 2-loop diagram

After setting the external momenta equal to zero, the Feynman diagram in Fig. 2 (right) becomes

$$\Gamma_{2,2b} = \frac{i^2}{2i^5 M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^2(k_1) V^2(k_1, -\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2, -\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2)}{k_1^6 (\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2)^2 (\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2)^2 e^{3\bar{k}_1^2} e^{\left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} + \bar{k}_2\right)^2} e^{\left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} - \bar{k}_2\right)^2}, \quad (3.30)$$

where we have assumed symmetrical routing of momenta and the symmetry factor of the diagram is 2. Again, the numerator contains a sum of different exponents, so that the overall integral can be written in the form

$$\Gamma_{2,2b} = \frac{i}{2M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{D^2}{k_1^2 (\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2)^2 (\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2)^2} \sum_i \mu_i \exp[F_i(k_1, k_2)], \quad (3.31)$$

where F_i 's are quadratic polynomials of k_1 , k_2 , and μ_i are constants which take on the values -2, -1, +1, +2, similar to the first 2-loop diagram. Also,

$$D = \frac{1}{4} \left(k_1^2 + \left(\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2 \right)^2 + \left(\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2 \right)^2 \right) \,. \tag{3.32}$$

If we change variables $k_1 \to k'_1$, $-\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2 \to k'_2$ (or, equivalently, $k_1 \to k'_1$ and $-\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2 \to k'_2$) in $\Gamma_{2,1}$, we get $\Gamma_{2,2}$, since the Jacobian is 1; *i.e.*, Eq. (3.31) is exactly equivalent to Eq. (3.15):

$$\Gamma_{2,2b} = \Gamma_{2,2a} \,. \tag{3.33}$$

Hence, the results for both the 2-loop diagrams are exactly the same. To reiterate, $\Gamma_{2,1} \sim \Gamma_{2,2} \sim \Lambda^4$, which would seem to corroborate the counting of superficial degree of divergence (2.25).

4 External momentum dependence and renormalizability

4.1 Arbitrary loop diagrams

The calculations in the earlier subsection supported our naive divergence counting argument in section 2, which suggested that all 1-loop diagrams should be divergent $\sim \Lambda^4$, and that this divergence should not increase as we go to higher loops. While this agreement is encouraging, just the fact that the divergence doesn't increase at higher loops doesn't guarantee renormalizability. To achieve renormalizability, one has to check, for instance, that once the 1-loop sub-divergences are removed from a higher loop diagram, the diagram becomes finite. This requires keeping track of the



Figure 3: Left: 2-loop, 2-point diagram, $\Gamma_{2,2a}$, now containing the renormalized 1-loop 3-point function (dark blob), $\Gamma_{3,1}$. Right: Second 2-loop, 2-point diagram, $\Gamma_{2,2b}$, containing the renormalized 1-loop 2-point function (dark blob), $\Gamma_{2,1}$.

UV behavior of the external momenta while performing the various loops. Let us illustrate the point with a few examples.

Consider the 2-loop diagram in Fig. 2, left. This contains a sub-divergent 3point, 1-loop diagram. If we had found a prescription to make the 1-loop diagram finite (for instance by adding appropriate counter terms as suggested in the previous section ¹¹), then the 2-loop diagram should really be replaced by Fig. 3 (left), where we now have a finite renormalized 3-point function. We then have to perform a loop integral involving the renormalized 3-point function:

$$\Gamma_{2,3a} = \frac{i^2}{2i^5 M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V(k_1)V(k_2)V^2(k_1, k_2, k_3)}{k_1^4 k_2^4 k_3^2 e^{2\bar{k}_1^2 + 2\bar{k}_2^2 + \bar{k}_3^2}} \\ \to \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V(k_1)\Gamma_{3,1r}(k_1, -k_1, 0)}{k_1^4 e^{2\bar{k}_1^2}} \,, \tag{4.1}$$

where $k_3 = -k_1 - k_2$. The key question then is whether this latter integral is finite? A very similar reasoning can be applied to the 2-loop diagram in Fig. 2 (right), where one can think of replacing the 2-point 1-loop subdiagram with the 1-loop renormalized 2-point function, see Fig. 3 (right), and then perform the remaining loop integral:

$$\Gamma_{2,3b} = \frac{i^2}{2i^5 M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^2(k_1)V^2(k_1, -\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2, -\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2)}{k_1^6(\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2)^2(\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2)^2 e^{3\bar{k}_1^2 + \left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} + \bar{k}_2\right)^2 + \left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} - \bar{k}_2\right)^2}$$
(4.2)

$$\rightarrow \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \, \frac{V^2(k_1) \Gamma_{2,1r}(k_1, -k_1)}{k_1^6 e^{3\bar{k}_1^2}} \,. \tag{4.3}$$

Actually, this is a very general prescription, any *n*-loop diagram can be thought of as a 1-loop integral over a graph containing renormalized vertex corrections and dressed propagators, see Fig. 4 (right) for illustration. To prove renormalizability recursively the challenge then is to prove that if all loops up to n-1 are finite, then the remaining 1-loop integral remains finite too!

Now, we have already seen from counting arguments in the previous section that if the vertices and the propagators are enhanced and suppressed respectively by

¹¹ We will later see that the 3-point function is actually finite once we introduce the dressed propagator.



Figure 4: Left: N-point diagram with dressed propagators (shaded blobs). The dots indicate an arbitrary number of (bare) vertices and dressed propagators. Right: n-loop, N-point diagram with loop corrections to the vertices (dark blobs) and dressed propagators (shaded blobs). If each dark blob represents an n_i -loop diagram with N_i external lines, then $n = \sum_i n_i + 1$ and $N = \sum_i N_i$. The internal dots indicate an arbitrary number of renormalized vertex corrections and dressed propagators. The external dots indicate an arbitrary number of arbitrary number of external lines.

the same exponential factor then a 1-loop diagram remains divergent. This argument can clearly be applied to *n*-loop graphs when viewed as 1-loop diagrams involving renormalized vertices, and (most importantly) renormalized propagators. What the argument suggests is that to have a chance at renormalizability, the renormalized vertices must be growing less strongly than the renormalized or the "dressed" propagators. In this section, we are going to compute external momentum dependence of the 2-point function at 1-loop, and discuss its ramifications.

4.2 1-loop 2-point function with arbitrary external momenta

Calculating the dressed propagator boils down to calculating the 2-point function with external momenta. At the 1-loop level with external momenta p, -p (we assume the convention that the external momenta are incoming and sum to zero), and symmetrical routing of momenta, the Feynman integral is given by (see Appendix D.1 for details),

$$\Gamma_{2,1}(p^2) = \frac{i}{2i^2 M_p^2} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^2(-p, \frac{p}{2} + k, \frac{p}{2} - k)}{(\frac{p}{2} + k)^2 (\frac{p}{2} - k)^2 e^{(\frac{\bar{p}}{2} + \bar{k})^2} e^{(\frac{\bar{p}}{2} - \bar{k})^2}}, \qquad (4.4)$$

where

$$V^{2}\left(-p,\frac{p}{2}+k,\frac{p}{2}-k\right) = i^{2}C^{2}\left[1-2e^{\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}+\bar{k}\right)^{2}}-2e^{\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}-\bar{k}\right)^{2}}-2e^{\bar{p}^{2}}+2e^{\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}+\bar{k}\right)^{2}}e^{\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}-\bar{k}\right)^{2}}+2e^{\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}-\bar{k}\right)^{2}}+2e^{\bar{p}^{2}}e^{\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}+\bar{k}\right)^{2}}+e^{2\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}+\bar{k}\right)^{2}}+e^{2\left(\frac{\bar{p}}{2}-\bar{k}\right)^{2}}+e^{2\bar{p}^{2}}\right],$$

$$(4.5)$$

and

$$C = \frac{1}{4} \left[p^2 + \left(\frac{p}{2} + k\right)^2 + \left(\frac{p}{2} - k\right)^2 \right].$$
 (4.6)

While using a cut-off scheme to regulate the integral is more instructive to see the divergent structure, technically it is much more convenient to use dimensional regularization, which is what we will employ from here onwards. The integral in Eq. (4.4) contains several terms coming from the various sums of exponents that make up the vertex functions. The different integrals arising from the sum in V^2 can be grouped in three ways:

- (I) When the integrand contains no exponentials, this comes from the fifth term in Eq. (4.5), and gives a divergent result.
- (II) When we have a Gaussian damping term present in Eq. (4.5). This is the case for all the terms except the fifth, eighth and the ninth terms and gives a convergent answer.
- (III) The eighth and the ninth terms contain a (p.k) in the exponent of Eq. (4.5), and they are the most difficult to handle analytically, but they are not particularly important for our discussions as will become clear soon. Let us discuss these terms separately now.

4.2.1 Group (I) terms

The divergent integral corresponding to the fifth term can again be calculated straightforwardly using dimensional regularization (see Appendix E), and one obtains

$$\Gamma_{2,1,i}(p^2) = \frac{ip^4}{256\pi^2 M_p^2} \left(\frac{2}{\epsilon} - \log\left(\frac{p^2}{4\pi M^2}\right) - \gamma + 2\right).$$
(4.7)

Let us make a couple of comments: Firstly, the $p^2 \rightarrow 0$ limit is well defined, *i.e.*, none of the expressions diverge. If it did, that would make the low energy limit ill-defined, ruling out such modifications phenomenologically even as an effective theory. Secondly, the counter term needed to cancel the divergence is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm ct} = -\frac{1}{256\epsilon\pi^2 M_p^2} \int d^4x \phi \Box^2 \phi \,, \tag{4.8}$$

or equivalently

$$\Gamma_{2,1,ct}(p^2) = -\frac{ip^4}{128\pi^2 M_p^2} \frac{1}{\epsilon} \,. \tag{4.9}$$

The counter term is clearly not of the same form as the original action Eq. (2.23). This is not surprising given that the symmetry principle we used to write down the action Eq. (2.23) was not a symmetry of the action, but only that of the field equations.

4.2.2 Group (II) terms

The group (II) type integrals are all convergent due to the presence of the exponential damping factor. They can therefore be evaluated rather straightforwardly to yield

$$\Gamma_{2,1,ii}(p^2) = \frac{iM^4 e^{-\bar{p}^2}}{512M_p^2 \pi^2 \bar{p}^2} \left[-2e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(e^{2\bar{p}^2} - 1 \right) \bar{p}^6 Ei \left(-\bar{p}^2 \right) + \left(e^{\bar{p}^2} - 1 \right) \left(-2 \left(\bar{p}^4 + 3\bar{p}^2 + 2 \right) \right) \right] + \left(e^{\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}} - e^{\frac{\bar{p}^2}{2}} \right) \left(2\bar{p}^4 + 5\bar{p}^2 + 4 \right) + e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(e^{\bar{p}^2} - 1 \right) \bar{p}^6 Ei \left(-\frac{\bar{p}^2}{2} \right) + 2e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(7 \left(\bar{p}^4 + \bar{p}^2 \right) + 2 \right) \right) \right]$$

$$(4.10)$$

Again, the expression is regular as $p^2 \to 0$. This again shows that the theory has a well defined low energy limit. However, to assess the renormalizability of the theory we need to look at the UV behavior, and especially track any exponential growth. With this in mind let us look at the various terms that grow as a Gaussian as $p^2 \to \infty$:

$$\Gamma_{2,1,ii}(p^2) = \frac{iM^2}{512M_p^2\pi^2p^2} \left[e^{\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}} \left(4M^4 + 5M^2p^2 + 2p^4 \right) + 2e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(2M^4 + 7M^2p^2 + 7p^4 \right) - 2e^{\frac{\bar{p}^2}{2}} \left(4M^4 + 5M^2p^2 + 2p^4 \right) \right] - \frac{iM^2p^2}{256M_p^2\pi^2} \left[\left(1 - 2M^2p^{-2} + 8M^4p^{-4} \right) e^{\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}} - 2e^{\frac{\bar{p}^2}{2}} - e^{\bar{p}^2} + \dots, \right]$$

$$(4.11)$$

where the ... indicate subleading terms or terms which are growing at most as a polynomial, and we have used the relation,

$$\lim_{x \to +\infty} x^2 e^{\alpha x^2} Ei\left(-\alpha x^2\right) = -\frac{1}{\alpha}, \qquad (4.12)$$

for positive α to obtain the asymptotic behavior. In particular, as $p^2 \to \infty$, we find

$$\Gamma_{2,1,ii}(p^2) \to \frac{iM^4 e^{\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}}}{512M_p^2 \pi^2} \left[9 - 12\bar{p}^{-2} + \ldots\right].$$
 (4.13)

As we see, the correction to the propagator grows with a larger exponent than the "bare" inverse propagator, and this will be crucial in proving finiteness of the 1-loop diagrams and our arguments on renormalizability of the theory.

4.2.3 Group (III) terms

For the purpose of completeness, let us also compute the group (3) integrals using dimensional regularization (see Appendix E for details). We find that the $e^{p \cdot k}$ integrals do not give rise to any poles ¹². There is no simple analytical result for the integral,

¹²We used the relation, $J_n(z) = \frac{z^n}{2n} {}_0 \tilde{F}_1(; n+1; -\frac{1}{4}z^2)$, between the Bessel function of the first kind and the regularized confluent hypergeometric function. Moreover, the Cauchy Principal Value (CPV) prescription was used to compute some of the irregular integrals.



Figure 5: Left: A log-linear plot of $A(\bar{p}^2) = \frac{\Gamma_{2,1,iii}(\bar{p}^2)}{\Gamma_{2,1,ii}(\bar{p}^2)}$. We observe that $A(\bar{p}^2)$ goes to 0 as $\bar{p} \to \infty$. Right: A log-plot for 3-point diagrams Γ_3 (in units of iM_p), 4-point diagrams Γ_4 (in units of i) and 5-point diagrams Γ_5 (in units of iM_p^{-1}) where M/M_p ranges from 0.1 to 1. The red, green and blue curves represents Eq. (5.5) for N = 3, 4 and 5, respectively.

but it can be expressed as a single integral:

$$\Gamma_{2,1,iii}(\bar{p}^2) = \frac{iM^4}{128\pi M_p^2} \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}r \, e^{(1-2r)\bar{p}^2} \left[t(r,\bar{p})Y_0\left(2\sqrt{r-r^2}\bar{p}^2\right) + u(r,\bar{p})\sqrt{r-r^2}\,Y_1\left(2\sqrt{r-r^2}\bar{p}^2\right) \right] \,,$$

$$(4.14)$$

where

$$t(r,\bar{p}) = -16\bar{p}^4 r^4 + (32\bar{p}^4 + 8\bar{p}^2)r^3 - (26\bar{p}^4 + 12\bar{p}^2)r^2 + (10\bar{p}^4 + 4\bar{p}^2)r - 2\bar{p}^4, \quad (4.15)$$
$$u(r,\bar{p}) = -16\bar{p}^4 r^3 + (24\bar{p}^4 + 4\bar{p}^2)r^2 - (16\bar{p}^4 + 4\bar{p}^2 - 8)r + 4\bar{p}^4 + 3\bar{p}^2 - 4, \quad (4.16)$$

and $Y_n(z)$ is the Bessel function of the second kind & $Y_n(z) \to 0$ as $z \to \infty$. The above Eq. (4.14) is regular as $\bar{p} \to \infty$. In Fig. 5 (left), we have plotted the ratio $\Gamma_{2,1,iii}(\bar{p}^2)/\Gamma_{2,1,ii}(\bar{p}^2)$ as a function of \bar{p} . As we can see, the $\Gamma_{2,1,ii}(\bar{p}^2)$ term dominates for large momentum, and is therefore going to be the most important for understanding the UV behavior of the quantum theory.

To summarize, from our preceding calculations in the UV limit we have:

$$\Gamma_{2,1}(p^2) = \Gamma_{2,1,i}(p^2) + \Gamma_{2,1,ii}(p^2) + \Gamma_{2,1,iii}(p^2) \approx \frac{9iM^4 e^{3\bar{p}^2/2}}{512M_p^2 \pi^2}.$$
 (4.17)

In other words, the 2-point "vertex" grows more strongly than even the momentum dependence, $\sim e^{\vec{p}^2}$, of the bare 3-point vertex. Also note that the term is finite and therefore it is expected to survive even after we have renormalized the divergent part in the 1-loop 2-point function. Naively, this may seem like a disaster. For instance, it is easy to see that this leads to an additional divergence in the 2-loop diagram, Fig. 3 (right), which contains the 1-loop 2-pt subdiagram. In Eq. (4.3), since $\Gamma_{2,1r}(k^2)$ goes as $e^{\frac{3k^2}{2}}$, the integrand now diverges exponentially as $e^{\frac{k^2}{2}}$. This is worse than the power law divergence of 1-loop! So, does this mean the end of the road for non-local theories as a candidate for quantum gravity? On the contrary, we will now see that this apparent strong exponential dependence may, in fact, be exactly what is needed to make all the higher loops finite!



Figure 6: Top: The 1-loop, 2-point contribution of 1PI diagrams. The cross denotes a counter term vertex. Bottom: The dressed propagator as the sum of an infinite geometric series. The dressed propagator is denoted by the shaded blob.

5 Improved convergence with dressed propagators

5.1 Dressed propagator & 1-loop integrals

We saw in the earlier section that additional divergences may arise in higher loops from the 1-loop, 2-point functions. However, we know that, in quantum field theory, the 1-loop correction is only the first term in a sequence of graphs, see Figs. 6, which can be resummed as a geometric series in the region of convergence and then analytically continued to the entire momentum space. In other words, the bare propagators need to be replaced by the dressed propagator while performing calculations for higher-point Green's functions or higher loops. Note, that no such infinite sequence exists for interaction vertices, the loop contributions simply add to the bare vertex. Thus, a rather remarkable consequence of this resummation will be that for non-local theories the dressed propagators will be more exponentially suppressed than their bare counterparts at large momentum, and therefore going to overwhelm the exponential enhancements coming from the vertices ¹³. In particular, we will explicitly see that this will make the UV part of all higher (than two) point 1-loop graphs finite!

The UV part of the 2-loop integrals, and here we will only illustrate the 2-point function, will also become finite. We will argue that it should be possible to extend this reasoning to all higher loop graphs. In other words, we conjecture that except for the 1-loop, 2-point function, all graphs in this toy-model for quantum gravity converge in the UV. A more rigorous proof, possibly involving more general coupling (not just cubic), is beyond the scope of this paper and obviously requires further investigation.

The 1-loop, 2-point contribution schematically reads (see Fig. 6, top, for a diagrammatic representation):

$$\Gamma_{2,1}(p^2) + \Gamma_{2,1,ct}(p^2) = \Gamma_{2,1r}(p^2) = \frac{iM^4}{M_p^2} f(\bar{p}^2) , \qquad (5.1)$$

¹³This property is more general than just the infinite-derivative theories as finite 1-loop results were also obtained for "local" higher-derivative extensions of gravity [54].

where

$$\begin{split} f(\bar{p}^2) &= \frac{\bar{p}^4}{256\pi^2} \left(-\log\left(\frac{\bar{p}^2}{4\pi}\right) - \gamma + 2 \right) \\ &+ \frac{e^{-\bar{p}^2}}{512\pi^2 \bar{p}^2} \left[-2e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(e^{2\bar{p}^2} - 1\right) \bar{p}^6 Ei\left(-\bar{p}^2\right) + \left(e^{\bar{p}^2} - 1\right) \left(-2\left(\bar{p}^4 + 3\bar{p}^2 + 2\right) \right) \right] \\ &+ \left(e^{\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}} - e^{\frac{\bar{p}^2}{2}}\right) \left(2\bar{p}^4 + 5\bar{p}^2 + 4\right) + e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(e^{\bar{p}^2} - 1\right) \bar{p}^6 Ei\left(-\frac{\bar{p}^2}{2}\right) + 2e^{\bar{p}^2} \left(7\left(\bar{p}^4 + \bar{p}^2\right) + 2\right)\right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{128\pi} \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}r \, e^{(1-2r)\bar{p}^2} \left[t(r,\bar{p})Y_0 \left(2\sqrt{r-r^2}\bar{p}^2\right) + u(r,\bar{p})\sqrt{r-r^2} \, Y_1 \left(2\sqrt{r-r^2}\bar{p}^2\right) \right] . \end{split}$$

$$(5.2)$$

 $f(\bar{p}^2)$ is a regular analytic function of \bar{p}^2 which grows as $e^{3\bar{p}^2/2}$ as $\bar{p}^2 \to \infty$. The dressed propagator then represents the geometric series of all the graphs with 1-loop, 2-point insertions as shown in Fig. 6 (bottom), analytically continued to the entire complex p^2 -plane. Mathematically, this is equivalent to replacing the bare propagator, $\Pi(p^2)$, with the dressed propagator, $\widetilde{\Pi}(p^2)$:

$$\widetilde{\Pi}(p^2) = \frac{\Pi(p^2)}{1 - \Pi(p^2)\Gamma_{2,1\mathbf{r}}(p^2)} = \frac{-i}{p^2 e^{\bar{p}^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f(\bar{p}^2)}.$$
(5.3)

Since, in our case, $\Pi(p^2)\Gamma_{2,1r}(p^2)$ grows with large momenta, in the UV limit, we have

$$\widetilde{\Pi}(p^2) \to \Gamma_{2,1\mathbf{r}}^{-1}(p^2) \approx \left(9 - 12\bar{p}^{-2}\right)^{-1} e^{-\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}}.$$
(5.4)

Clearly, the dressed propagator is more strongly suppressed than the bare propagator! This is a very crucial result that is now going to ensure that the UV contribution of quantum fluctuations for all the other higher-point 1-loop graphs are finite. Since the cubic interactions are known to cause vacuum instability, the mass squared correction is, except for very small \bar{p} , negative (as is the case in ordinary ϕ^3 theory) leading to an artificial pole in the dressed propagator. This makes all the integrals divergent in the IR. We however, expect this pathology to be cured once higher-order (such as quartic couplings) interactions are included as they must be in a complete gravitational theory. Here, we are concentrating on the UV behavior, and we can bypass this problem by evaluating only the UV part of the integrals, from say $\bar{p} = 1...\infty$ where the dressed propagator can be approximated by Eq. (5.4).

Let us now revisit the 1-loop calculations of the N-point diagrams. Once the infinite sum of diagrams leading to the dressed propagators are taken into account, see Fig. 4 (left), the UV part of the 1-loop integral reduces to

$$\Gamma_{N,UV} \approx \frac{i}{i^N M_p^N} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^N(k)}{\left[-\frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}\right)\right]^N} = \frac{iM^4}{M_p^N} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 \bar{k}}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\bar{k}^{2N} e^{N\bar{k}^2}}{\left[\frac{M^2}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}\right)\right]^N} \,. \tag{5.5}$$

This integral is finite and we have provided numerical plots as a function of M/M_p , see Fig. 5 (right). We note that the amplitudes remain well behaved even in the limits $M \ll M_p$ and $M_p \ll M$.



Figure 7: Left: The 2-loop, 2-point diagram $\Gamma_{2,3a}$. The shaded blobs denote dressed propagators. Right: The 2-loop, 2-point diagram $\Gamma_{2,3b}$. The shaded blobs denote dressed propagators.

5.2 UV convergence of 2-loop diagrams

In the previous section we have seen how when we make the transition from the bare to the dressed propagator, the 1-loop diagrams in non-local theories become finite. This means that to renormalize at the 1-loop level, all we have to do is to renormalize the divergence in the 2-point function. This is not very different from the local field theories. For instance, in $\lambda \phi^4$ theory, once the 2-point and 4-point functions are renormalized, all the higher-point Green's functions become finite. Can this procedure be extended to all loops though? If the answer is yes, it would provide a tremendous encouragement towards the possibility of having a candidate for an analogue of quantum theory of gravity in the non-local framework. However, in this paper we have to be content with mostly a study of the convergence properties of the 2-point 2-loop diagrams. We will indeed see that they also become finite as opposed to the Λ^4 divergence found in Eq. (3.29).

Consider first the Fig. 7 (right) that resembles the 1-loop, 2-point Fig. 2 (right), except that now the bare propagator has been replaced by the dressed propagator. Again, to determine the finiteness of the graph it is sufficient to focus on the zero external momenta case. The Feynman integral is given by

$$\Gamma_{2,3b} = \frac{i^2}{2i^5 M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^2(k_1)V^2(k_1, -\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2, -\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2)}{\left[k_1^2 e^{\bar{k}_1^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_1^2\right)\right]^3 \left[\left(\frac{k_1}{2} + k_2\right)^2 e^{\left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} + \bar{k}_2\right)^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} + \bar{k}_2\right)^2\right)\right]} \times \frac{1}{\left[\left(\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2\right)^2 e^{\left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} - \bar{k}_2\right)^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\left(\frac{\bar{k}_1}{2} - \bar{k}_2\right)^2\right)\right]}\right]}.$$
(5.6)

Making the redefinition $k_1 \rightarrow k_1$, $-\frac{k_1}{2} - k_2 \rightarrow k_2$ and $k_3 = -k_1 - k_2$, we get

$$\Gamma_{2,3b} = \frac{i}{2M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V^2(k_1)V^2(k_1,k_2,k_3)}{\left[k_1^2 e^{\bar{k}_1^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_1^2\right)\right]^3 \left[k_2^2 e^{\bar{k}_2^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_2^2\right)\right] \left[\bar{k}_3^2 e^{\bar{k}_3^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_3^2\right)\right]} \tag{5.7}$$

To see whether the integrals are convergent or not, we need to look at large values of

 k_1, k_2 where the exponentials dominate. One can check that the integrand goes as

$$\sim \exp\left[-(\frac{k_1}{2}-k_2)^2 - \frac{7}{4}k_1^2\right],$$
(5.8)

ensuring that both the k_1 and k_2 integrals are convergent.

The other 2-loop diagram for the 2-point function, see Fig. 7 (left), reads as:

$$\Gamma_{2,3a} = \frac{i^2}{2i^5 M_p^4} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{V(k_1)V(k_2)V^2(k_1,k_2,k_3)}{\left[k_1^2 e^{\bar{k}_1^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_1^2\right)\right]^2 \left[k_2^2 e^{\bar{k}_2^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_2^2\right)\right]^2 \left[k_3^2 e^{\bar{k}_3^2} - \frac{M^4}{M_p^2} f\left(\bar{k}_3^2\right)\right]} \tag{5.9}$$

where $k_3 = -k_1 - k_2$. The exponential dependence of the integrand as $|k_1|, |k_2| \to \infty$, goes as

$$\sim \exp\left[-\frac{3}{2}\left(k_1 - \frac{k_2}{3}\right)^2 - \frac{4}{3}k_2^2\right],$$
 (5.10)

again leading to a convergent integral.

5.3 Higher vertices and prospects for a finite theory

We have just now seen how strong exponential suppression of the dressed propagator can make the 1-loop and 2-loop integrals finite. We believe that most likely this remarkable feature continues to higher loops. The basic reason is - even for the 1loop diagrams, the suppression coming from the propagators is stronger than the enhancements coming from the vertices. This ensures two things - first it makes the loops finite, and second the UV growth of the finite diagrams with respect to the external momenta becomes weaker in every subsequent loops. Thus, finiteness of higher loops is guaranteed recursively. A rigorous proof of the above statement is well beyond the scope of the present paper, but we will now sketch heuristic arguments to demonstrate finiteness of the particular set of 2- and 3-point diagrams that can be constructed out of lower-loop 2- and 3-point diagrams, see Fig. 8.

The basic approach is the following - in order to understand whether any diagram converges in the UV or not, we only need to keep track of the exponential momentum dependences. We already know that the dressed propagators, represented by the shaded blobs, decay in the UV as $e^{-3\bar{k}^2/2}$. Conservatively, we are therefore going to assume $\tilde{\Pi}(k^2) \xrightarrow{UV} e^{-3\bar{k}^2/2}$. The 3-point function (represented by the dark blobs) can, on the other hand, be written as

$$\Gamma_3 \xrightarrow{UV} \sum_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} e^{\alpha \bar{p}_1^2 + \beta \bar{p}_2^2 + \gamma \bar{p}_3^2} , \qquad (5.11)$$

with the convention

$$\alpha \ge \beta \ge \gamma \,, \tag{5.12}$$



Figure 8: Left: 2-point diagram constructed out of lower-loop 2-point & 3-point diagrams. The shaded blobs indicate dressed propagators and the dark blobs indicate renormalized vertex corrections. Right: 3-point diagram constructed out of lower-loop 2-point & 3-point diagrams. The shaded blobs indicate dressed propagators and the dark blobs indicate renormalized vertex corrections.

where p_1 , p_2 , p_3 are the three external momenta. This is because once all the (lower-) loop sub diagrams have been integrated out, what remains are expressions in terms of the corresponding external momenta. Some of these external momenta can then become the internal loop momentum in a subsequent higher loop diagram, see Fig. 8 for a pictorial representation of the recursive construction.

The sum over the exponents $\{\alpha, \beta, \gamma\}$ in Eq. (5.11) indicates that there could be many different exponential terms including the permutations needed to symmetrize the vertices over the three internal momenta. We are going to assume that these exponents satisfy certain properties, up to say (n - 1)-loops. These conditions will allow us to demonstrate that the loops remain finite. Moreover, we will recursively argue that these properties are also satisfied in the *n*-th loop.

5.3.1 2-point diagram

First, let us look at the zero external momentum limit. It is easy to see that the most divergent UV part of the 2-point diagram reads

$$\Gamma_{2,n} \longrightarrow \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{e^{(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + \beta_1 + \beta_2)\bar{k}^2}}{e^{3\bar{k}^2}} \,, \tag{5.13}$$

where k is the loop momentum variable in Fig. 8 (left). We've got two propagators $e^{\frac{3\bar{k}^2}{2}}$ while the (most divergent UV parts of the) vertex factors originating from lower-loop diagrams are $e^{\alpha_1\bar{k}^2+\beta_1\bar{k}^2}$ and $e^{\alpha_2\bar{k}^2+\beta_2\bar{k}^2}$ (we get no γ_1 , γ_2 terms in the exponents, since the external momenta are set equal to zero). Clearly, the integral is finite as long as

$$\alpha_i + \beta_i < \frac{3}{2} \,, \tag{5.14}$$

where i = 1, 2. One can check that the same condition ensures finiteness of the diagram even when one includes non-zero external momenta.

5.3.2 3-point diagram

First, let us check whether the 3-point diagram (see Fig. 8, right) is finite or not for zero external momenta. Again the most divergent UV contribution comes when the momentum associated with exponents, α 's and β 's, run in the internal loop giving rise to

$$\Gamma_{3,n} \longrightarrow \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{e^{(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + \alpha_3 + \beta_1 + \beta_2 + \beta_3)\bar{k}^2}}{e^{\frac{9\bar{k}^2}{2}}}, \qquad (5.15)$$

where k is the loop momentum variable in Fig. 8, right. Similarly to the argument for the 2-pt function, we've got three propagators $e^{\frac{3\bar{k}^2}{2}}$, while the (most divergent UV parts of the) vertex factors originating from lower-loop diagrams are $e^{\alpha_1 \bar{k}^2 + \beta_1 \bar{k}^2}$, $e^{\alpha_2 \bar{k}^2 + \beta_2 \bar{k}^2}$ and $e^{\alpha_3 \bar{k}^2 + \beta_3 \bar{k}^2}$. Again the integral converges as long as Eq. (5.14) is valid.

To prove the validity of Eq. (5.14), let us try to find out how one can get the largest exponents for the external momenta. First, let us consider how one can get the largest sum of all the exponents, *i.e.*, $\alpha + \beta + \gamma$. Although, all the arguments below can be conducted for three different sets of exponents in the three 3-point vertices making up the 1-loop triangle, Fig. 8 (right), for simplicity, here we will look at what happens when all the three vertices have the same exponents. Clearly, the best way to obtain the largest exponents for the external momenta is to have the α exponent correspond to the external momenta. For a symmetric distribution of (β, γ) among the internal loops, we get

$$\Gamma_{3,n} \longrightarrow \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{e^{\alpha^{n-1}(\bar{p}_1^2 + \bar{p}_2^2 + \bar{p}_3^2)}}{e^{[\frac{3}{2} - \beta^{n-1} - \gamma^{n-1}][3\bar{k}^2 + \frac{1}{3}(\bar{p}_1^2 + \bar{p}_2^2 + \bar{p}_3^2)]}}, \qquad (5.16)$$

where p_1 , p_2 , p_3 are the external momenta for the 1-loop triangle, and the superscript in the α, β, γ indicates that these are coefficients that one obtains from contributions up to n-1 loop level. Before proceeding to obtain the *n*-th loop coefficients, let us briefly explain how we got Eq. (5.16). Assuming symmetrical routing of momenta in the 1-loop triangle, we get the propagators $e^{-\frac{3}{2}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_1}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_2}{3})^2}$, $e^{-\frac{3}{2}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_2}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3})^2}$ and $e^{-\frac{3}{2}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_1}{3})^2}$, and the vertex factors $e^{\alpha^{n-1}\bar{p}_1^2+\beta^{n-1}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_1}{3})^2+\gamma^{n-1}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_2}{3})^2}$, $e^{\alpha^{n-1}\bar{p}_2^2+\beta^{n-1}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_2}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3})^2}$ and $e^{\alpha^{n-1}\bar{p}_3^2+\beta^{n-1}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_2}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3})^2+\gamma^{n-1}(\bar{k}+\frac{\bar{p}_3}{3}-\frac{\bar{p}_1}{3})^2}$. Conservation of momenta then yields Eq. (5.16).

By integrating Eq. (5.16), we have

$$\alpha^{n} = \beta^{n} = \gamma^{n} = \alpha^{n-1} + \frac{1}{3}(\beta^{n-1} + \gamma^{n-1}) - \frac{1}{2}.$$
(5.17)

In particular, for the 1-loop, 3-point graph, one has to use the 3-point bare vertices: $\alpha^0 = 1$ and $\beta^0 = \gamma^0 = 0$. One then obtains

$$\alpha^{1} = \beta^{1} = \gamma^{1} = \frac{1}{2}, \qquad (5.18)$$

leading to an overall symmetric vertex: $e^{\frac{1}{2}(\bar{p}_1^2 + \bar{p}_2^2 + \bar{p}_3^2)}$ and $\alpha^1 + \beta^1 + \gamma^1 = \frac{3}{2}$. Since we expect the exponents to decrease as we increase loops, we therefore conjecture that the sum of exponents satisfies the inequality

$$\alpha^n + \beta^n + \gamma^n \le \frac{3}{2}. \tag{5.19}$$

From Eq. (5.17), we see that this is satisfied provided a further condition is satisfied by the exponents, *i.e.* :

$$\alpha^{n-1} + \frac{1}{3}(\beta^{n-1} + \gamma^{n-1}) \le 1.$$
(5.20)

To summarize, so far we have shown that if, up to n-1 loops, inequality Eq. (5.20) is satisfied, then, at the *n*-th loop, Eq. (5.19) is also satisfied. To complete the recursive proof, we must argue that Eq. (5.20) is also satisfied at *n*-loops. For the loop contribution we are discussing, we have

$$\alpha^{n} + \frac{1}{3}(\beta^{n} + \gamma^{n}) = \frac{5}{3} \left[\alpha^{n-1} + \frac{1}{3}(\beta^{n-1} + \gamma^{n-1}) - \frac{1}{2} \right] \le \frac{5}{6} < 1,$$
 (5.21)

and Eq. (5.20) is indeed satisfied.

One may wonder whether there are other ways of distributing the exponents which could violate Eq. (5.19). For instance, one can try to maximize α^n by distributing α^{n-1} in two of the vertices to run along the internal loop. However, one can check that Eq. (5.20) still remains valid.

The final point is that the sum of the exponents is maximized by distributing the largest exponents to all the external momentum, thereby ensuring that Eq. (5.14) follows from Eq. (5.19). While we do not yet have a rigorous proof of these above arguments, in all the cases we have looked at so far, the inequalities, Eq. (5.14), Eq. (5.19) and Eq. (5.20) seem to hold up.

6 Summary & future research directions

In this paper, we studied the quantum loops for an infinite-derivative scalar field theory action as a toy model to mimic the UV properties of the BGKM gravity [24], which is ghost-free at tree-level (see [38] for a discussion of unitarity in infinite-derivative theories). Expanding the BGKM action around the Minkowski vacuum, one can obtain, for instance, the "free" part that determines the propagator from the $\mathcal{O}(h^2)$ terms, while the $\mathcal{O}(h^3)$ terms determines the cubic interaction vertices. Unfortunately, $\mathcal{O}(h^3)$ terms are technically challenging and some of the expression involves double sums. Instead of getting involved with too many technicalities, we therefore chose to work with a simple toy model action, Eq. (2.23), that respects a combination of the shift and scaling symmetry at the level of equation of motion that lets us capture some of the essential features of BGKM gravity such as the compensating nature of the exponential suppression in the propagator and the exponential enhancement in the vertex factor.

Of course, in order to formulate a consistent, UV-complete nonlocal theory of quantum gravity, we should discuss the spin-2 part of the graviton propagator (the corresponding exponential enhancements from the vertices would also include rank-2 tensors). The current paper merely captures some aspects of an infinite-derivative theory of gravity. By no means is our current analysis complete and can only be considered as a step towards formulating a nonlocal infinite-derivative theory of gravity. However, there is a general belief that nonlocality may be able to tame the quantum divergences in gravity that remain one of the outstanding challenges of theoretical physics.

Higher-derivative theories, typically, suffer from the problem of ghosts of the Ostrogradsky instabilities, as discussed quite elaborately by Eliezer & Woodard in Ref. [26]. The ghosts typically arise as extra poles in the propagator, while the Ostrogradsky argument relies on having a highest "momentum" associated with the highest derivative in the theory in which the energy is seen to be linear, as opposed to quadratic. However, the "BGKM" model contains an infinite set of derivatives where no such highest momentum operator can be readily identified, nor are their any extra poles in the propagator which could correspond to new degrees of freedom ghosts or otherwise. This is the reason why we believe that the BGKM theory may be ghost-free. We would like to note that the presence of ghosts typically shows up as classical instabilities. So far, our studies involving certain classical cosmological backgrounds, Ref. [21], have shown that the perturbations remain under control and do not show any instabilities. Also, we are currently investigating the issue of unitarity more explicitly by looking into scattering processes and revisiting the optical theorem for these theories as there remain certain technical and subtle considerations involving analytic continuation and the use of Cauchy Principal Value theorem.

Even in ordinary field theory, integrals are irregular and one always needs to come up with prescriptions (such as Wick rotation or the $i\epsilon$ prescription) to make sense of the integrals. In other words, quantum field theories have to be supplemented with rules that define what an integral is as the usual rules simply don't work. The same is true for the nonlocal models, in fact, largely our paper can be thought of as an attempt to find prescriptions/defining rules that makes the loop integrals well defined and hopefully (after renormalization of the 1-loop divergences) finite. All we can say is that, so far, in the loops that we have looked at, our prescription seems to be giving us well defined results which bodes well for future. Whether these prescriptions can be carried forward to higher and higher loops and in the actual theory of gravity obviously remains an open question.

We derived the Feynman rules for our toy model action, *i.e.*, the propagator and the vertex factors. Consequently, we computed the 1-loop, 2-point diagram, both with zero and arbitrary external momenta, which gives a Λ^4 divergence, where Λ is a momentum cutoff. The 2-loop diagrams with zero external momenta also give a Λ^4 divergence, suggesting that we do not get new divergences as we proceed from 1-loop to 2-loop. We repeated our 1-loop and 2-loop computations with external momenta, and we paid extra care in understanding the 1-loop, 2-point function which appears as a subdivergence in higher-loop diagrams. Typically, in the 1-loop, 2-point function, we obtain a $e^{\frac{3\bar{p}^2}{2}}$ external momentum dependence in the UV which indicates that, for $\bar{p}^2 \to \infty$, the 1-loop, 2-point function tends to infinity. This may appear as an initial setback, but, actually, this external momentum dependence is what, we believe, makes all higher-loop and higher-point diagrams finite once the bare propagators are replaced with the dressed propagators.

This becomes possible because the exponential suppression in the dressed propagator overcomes the exponential enhancement originating from the vertices. The 1-loop, N-point functions with zero external momenta become UV-finite, as do the 2-loop integrals for vanishing external momenta. We believe that, even in the case of arbitrary external momenta, our results will not change; the higher-loop diagrams also become UV-finite with the use of the dressed propagators. The basic reason is that, even for the 1-loop diagrams, the suppression coming from the propagators is stronger than the enhancements coming from the vertices. This ensures two things first, it makes the loops finite and, second, the UV growth of the finite diagrams with respect to the external momenta becomes weaker in every subsequent loops. Thus, finiteness of higher loops is ensured recursively.

To illustrate this general argument, we considered the finiteness of n-loop, 2-point and 3-point diagrams that can be constructed out of lower-loop 2-point and 3-point diagrams. We found strong arguments, but not rigorous proofs, to support that, once the 1-loop divergences are tamed, all other higher-loop and higher-point functions may become finite. Whether these results can be transferred to a complete theory of gravity is indeed an open question, but it is a question worth exploring, at the very least. This is already an encouraging sign for an infinite-derivative action of scalar toy model, which can now make higher loops finite, giving us a ray of hope to tackle the problem in full glory for the BGKM gravity. However, as a future computation, it would be interesting to first demonstrate that the finiteness of the diagrams hold to all orders in loops for any N-point diagrams. A full proof even for an infinitederivative toy model is beyond the scope of this current paper, and we will carry on this computation elsewhere.

7 Acknowledgments

Authors would like to thank Damiano Anselmi for helpful discussions. They would also like to thank the anonymous referee for his/her useful comments. ST is supported by a scholarship from the Onassis Foundation. AM is supported by the Lancaster-Manchester-Sheffield Consortium for Fundamental Physics under STFC grant ST/J000418/1. AM is also thankful to the hospitality of Ruth Durrer and the Physics Department of Geneva University where part of the work has been carried out.

8 Appendices

A The BRST-invariant gravitational action and superficial degree of divergence

If we consider metric fluctuations around the Minkowski background,

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu\nu} \,, \tag{A.1}$$

within the harmonic gauge, we can define the quantum theory with:

$$\partial_{\nu}\bar{h}^{\mu\nu} = 0, \qquad (A.2)$$

where

$$\bar{h}_{\mu\nu} = h_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \eta_{\mu\nu} h \Rightarrow \bar{h}^{\mu\nu} = h^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \eta^{\mu\nu} h \,. \tag{A.3}$$

 $\bar{h}_{\mu\nu}$ is called the trace-reverse of $h_{\mu\nu}$ since $\bar{h} = \eta^{\mu\nu}\bar{h}_{\mu\nu} = -h$, where $h = \eta^{\mu\nu}h_{\mu\nu}$. Note that $h^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{\mu\rho}\eta^{\nu\sigma}h_{\rho\sigma} \Rightarrow \bar{h}^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{\mu\rho}\eta^{\nu\sigma}\bar{h}_{\rho\sigma}$. Furthermore, $h_{\mu\nu} = \bar{h}_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\eta_{\mu\nu}\bar{h}$.

The quantized BGKM action must contain:

$$S_{\text{quantized}} = S + S_{\text{GF}} + S_{\text{ghost}}$$
$$= S_{EH} + S_Q + \frac{1}{2\xi} \int d^4x \, F_\tau \mathcal{F}(\Box) F^\tau + \int d^4x \, \bar{C}_\tau \vec{F}^\tau_{\mu\nu} D^{\mu\nu}_\alpha C^\alpha \,. \tag{A.4}$$

where $S = S_{EH} + S_Q$ is the gravitational action (see Eq. (2.6)), S_{EH} is given by Eq. (2.7) and S_Q is given by Eq. (2.8). S_{GF} is the gauge-fixing term and S_{ghost} is the ghost-antighost action while ξ is a finite parameter. We have that $F^{\tau} = \vec{F}^{\tau}_{\mu\nu}h^{\mu\nu}$ and $\vec{F}^{\tau}_{\mu\nu} = \delta^{\tau}_{\mu}\vec{\partial}_{\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\delta^{\tau}_{\sigma}\eta^{\sigma\rho}\eta_{\mu\nu}\vec{\partial}_{\rho}$ (the arrow indicates the direction in which the derivative acts). C^{σ} is the ghost field and \bar{C}_{τ} is the antighost field; both are anticommuting. $D^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha}$ is the operator generating gauge transformations in the graviton field $h^{\mu\nu}$, given an arbitrary infinitesimal vector field $\xi^{\alpha}(x)$ (corresponding to $x'^{\mu} = x^{\mu} - \xi^{\mu}$).

That is, $\delta h_{\mu\nu} = \delta g_{\mu\nu} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi} g_{\mu\nu} = \xi^{\rho} \partial_{\rho} g_{\mu\nu} + g_{\mu\rho} \partial_{\nu} \xi^{\rho} + g_{\rho\nu} \partial_{\mu} \xi^{\rho} = D_{\mu\nu\alpha} \xi^{\alpha}$, where \mathcal{L} is the Lie derivative and

$$D_{\mu\nu\alpha}\xi^{\alpha} = \partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\xi_{\mu} + h_{\alpha\nu}\partial_{\mu}\xi^{\alpha} + h_{\mu\alpha}\partial_{\nu}\xi^{\alpha} + \xi^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}h_{\mu\nu}$$

Accordingly,

$$D_{\mu\nu\alpha} = \eta_{\alpha\nu}\partial_{\mu} + \eta_{\mu\alpha}\partial_{\nu} + h_{\alpha\nu}\partial_{\mu} + h_{\mu\alpha}\partial_{\nu} + \partial_{\alpha}h_{\mu\nu}.$$
(A.5)

We can raise indices in (A.5) using the Minkowski tensors.

Moreover, \mathcal{F} is an analytic function of \Box :

$$\mathcal{F}(\Box) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} f_n \Box^n \,, \tag{A.6}$$

where f_n are real coefficients.

If we change the gauge-fixing term to read $F^{\tau} = e^{\tau}(x)$ [46], with $e^{\tau}(x)$ an arbitrary 4-vector function, we can smear out the gauge condition with a weighting functional. Choosing the weighting functional

$$\omega(e^{\tau}) = \exp\left[i\left(\frac{1}{2\xi}\int d^4x \, e_{\tau}\mathcal{F}(\Box)e^{\tau}\right)\right],\tag{A.7}$$

where ξ is a finite parameter, we obtain the gauge-fixing term (see [28, 46] for a derivation of the gauge-fixing term in non-local theories),

$$S_{\rm GF} = \frac{1}{2\xi} \int d^4x \, F_\tau \mathcal{F}(\Box) F^\tau \,. \tag{A.8}$$

The ghost-antighost action is given by

$$S_{\text{ghost}} = \int d^4x \, \bar{C}_\tau \vec{F}^\tau_{\mu\nu} D^{\mu\nu}_\alpha C^\alpha \,, \tag{A.9}$$

following the usual prescription [55, 56].

Hereafter, repeated indices denote both summation over the discrete values of the indices and integration over the spacetime arguments of the functions or operators indexed.

The BRST transformations for Yang-Mills theories express a residual symmetry of the effective action which remains after the original gauge invariance has been broken by the addition of the gauge-fixing and ghost action terms [46]. The BRST transformations for BGKM gravity, appropriate for the gauge-fixing term, S_{GF} , are given by

$$\delta_{\text{BRST}} h^{\mu\nu} = D^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha} C^{\alpha} \delta \lambda \,, \tag{A.10}$$

$$\delta_{\text{BRST}} C^{\alpha} = -\partial_{\beta} C^{\alpha} C^{\beta} \delta \lambda \,, \tag{A.11}$$

$$\delta_{\text{BRST}}\bar{C}_{\tau} = \frac{1}{\xi} \mathcal{F}(\Box) F_{\tau} \delta \lambda , \qquad (A.12)$$

where $\delta\lambda$ is an infinitesimal anticommuting constant parameter. The BRST transformation of the gravitational field is just a gauge transformation of $h^{\mu\nu}$ generated by $C^{\alpha}\delta\lambda$; thus, gauge-invariant functionals of $h_{\mu\nu}$, like *S*, are BRST-invariant. The transformation of C^{σ} is nilpotent,

$$\delta_{\text{BRST}}(\partial_{\beta}C^{\sigma}C^{\beta}) = 0, \qquad (A.13)$$

while the transformation of $h^{\mu\nu}$ is also nilpotent:

$$\delta_{\text{BRST}}(D^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha}C^{\alpha}) = 0.$$
(A.14)

Since the only part of the ghost action which varies under the BRST transformations is the antighost, \bar{C}_{τ} , we have chosen the BRST transformation of the antighost such that the variation of the ghost action cancels the variation of the gauge-fixing term. Hence, $S_{\text{quantized}}$ is BRST-invariant.

If we also include BRST-invariant couplings of the ghosts and gravitons to some external fields $K_{\mu\nu}$ (anti-commuting) and L_{σ} (commuting), we obtain the effective action \tilde{S} , as:

$$\widetilde{S} = S_{\text{quantized}} + K_{\mu\nu} D^{\mu\nu}_{\alpha} C^{\alpha} + L_{\sigma} \partial_{\beta} C^{\sigma} C^{\beta} , \qquad (A.15)$$

where \widetilde{S} is also BRST-invariant.

Now, we want to compute the superficial degree of divergence for the BRSTinvariant BGKM action, where we have made the choices $\mathcal{F}_3(\Box) = 0 \& \mathcal{F}_1(\Box) = \frac{e^{-\Box/M^2} - 1}{\Box} = -\frac{\mathcal{F}_2(\Box)}{2}$ in Eqs. (2.8), (2.9) and $\mathcal{F}(\Box) = e^{-\Box/M^2}$. To proceed, let us introduce the following notations:

- n_h is the number of graviton vertices,
- n_G is the number of anti-ghost-graviton-ghost vertices,
- n_K is the number of K-graviton-ghost vertices,
- n_L is the number of L-ghost-ghost vertices,
- I_h is the number of internal graviton propagators,
- I_G is the number of internal ghost propagators,
- E_C is the number of external ghosts,
- $E_{\bar{C}}$ is the number of external anti-ghosts.

By counting the exponential contributions of the propagators and the vertex factors, as discussed in section 2.2, we can now obtain the superficial degree of divergence, which is given by

$$E = n_h - I_h \,, \tag{A.16}$$

where n_h is the number of graviton vertices, and I_h is the number of internal graviton propagators. By using the following topological relation,

$$L = 1 + I_h + I_G - n_h - n_G - n_K - n_L, \qquad (A.17)$$

we get

$$E = 1 - L + I_G - n_G - n_K - n_L.$$
(A.18)

Employing the momentum conservation law for ghost and anti-ghost lines,

$$2I_G - 2n_G = 2n_L + n_K - E_C - E_{\bar{C}}, \qquad (A.19)$$

we obtain

$$E = 1 - L - \frac{1}{2} \left(n_K + E_C + E_{\bar{C}} \right) .$$
 (A.20)

Note that, as n_K , E_C and $E_{\bar{C}}$ increase, the degree of divergence decreases. Therefore, the most divergent diagrams are those for which $n_K = E_C = E_{\bar{C}} = 0$, *i.e.*, the diagrams whose external lines are all gravitons. In this case, the degree of divergence is given by: E = 1 - L. For $L \ge 2$, E < 0 and the corresponding loop amplitudes are superficially convergent.

B Types of terms originating from the gravitational action

If we compute the $\mathcal{O}(h^3)$ part of the Einstein-Hilbert action, S_{EH} (see Eq. (2.7)), we obtain the following type of term:

$$h\partial_{\mu}h\partial^{\mu}h$$
. (B.1)

Now, let us compute the $\mathcal{O}(h^3)$ part of the BGKM action, S_Q (see Eq. (2.8)), keeping in mind that $\sqrt{-g} = 1 + \frac{1}{2}h + \frac{1}{8}h^2 - \frac{1}{4}h^{\mu}_{\nu}h^{\nu}_{\mu} + \mathcal{O}(h^3)$, where $h = h^{\mu}_{\mu} = \eta^{\mu\nu}h_{\mu\nu}$.

We shall need the following relation for the double sums appearing in the last two lines of Eq. (B.3), see below:

$$T\delta(\Box^n)S = \sum_{m=0}^{n-1} \Box^m T\delta(\Box) \Box^{n-m-1}S, \qquad (B.2)$$

where $n \ge 1$. $\delta(\Box)$ indicates the variation of the \Box operator and $\delta(\Box^n)$ indicates the variation of the \Box^n operator. S and T are tensors constructed out of the Riemann curvatures and the metric.

Then, by applying integration by parts where appropriate,

$$S_Q^{(3)} = \int d^4x \, \frac{1}{2} h \left[R^{(1)} \mathcal{F}_1(\Box) R^{(1)} + R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_2(\Box) R^{(1)\mu\nu} + R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \mathcal{F}_3(\Box) R^{(1)\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \right] + \int d^4x \left[2R^{(2)} \mathcal{F}_1(\Box) R^{(1)} + R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_2(\Box) R^{(2)\mu\nu} + R^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{F}_2(\Box) R^{(1)\mu\nu} + R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \mathcal{F}_3(\Box) R^{(2)\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} + R^{(2)}_{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \mathcal{F}_3(\Box) R^{(1)\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \right] + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{n-1} \int d^4x \left[f_{1n} \Box^m R^{(1)} \delta(\Box) \Box^{n-m-1} R^{(1)} + f_{2n} \Box^m R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu} \delta(\Box) \Box^{n-m-1} R^{(1)\mu\nu} + f_{3n} \Box^m R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \delta(\Box) \Box^{n-m-1} R^{(1)\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} \right],$$
(B.3)

where $\mathcal{F}_i(\Box) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} f_{i_n} \Box^n$, i = 1, 2, 3, and $\Box = \eta^{\mu\nu} \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu}$. We have that $R^{\rho}_{\sigma\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu} \Gamma^{\rho}_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\nu} \Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\sigma} + \Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\lambda} \Gamma^{\lambda}_{\nu\sigma} - \Gamma^{\rho}_{\nu\lambda} \Gamma^{\lambda}_{\mu\sigma}$. Moreover, $R_{\mu\nu} = R^{\sigma}_{\mu\sigma\nu}$ and $R = g^{\mu\nu} R_{\mu\nu}$.

When we lower or raise an index in the Riemann tensors, that is always done with the use of

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu\nu}$$

and

$$g^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{\mu\nu} - h^{\mu\nu} + \dots$$

respectively. For instance, $R^{(2)\mu\nu} = \eta^{\mu\rho}\eta^{\nu\sigma}R^{(2)}_{\rho\sigma} - 2\eta^{\mu\rho}h^{\nu\sigma}R^{(1)}_{\rho\sigma}$ and $R^{(2)} = \eta^{\mu\nu}R^{(2)}_{\mu\nu} - h^{\mu\nu}R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu}$. Let us mention that

$$R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu\lambda\sigma} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_{\nu}\partial_{\lambda}h_{\mu\sigma} + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\sigma}h_{\nu\lambda} - \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\lambda}h_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\nu}\partial_{\sigma}h_{\mu\lambda} \right) , \qquad (B.4)$$

$$R^{(1)}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_{\sigma} \partial_{\mu} h^{\sigma}_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu} \partial_{\sigma} h^{\sigma}_{\mu} - \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} h - \Box h_{\mu\nu} \right) , \qquad (B.5)$$

$$R^{(1)} = \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}h^{\mu\nu} - \Box h \,. \tag{B.6}$$

Following the same method, we can derive the $\mathcal{O}(h^2)$ expressions for the Riemann tensors.

The terms involving double sums give rise to technical complications when evaluating the Feynman loop integrals. While several \mathcal{F} 's can satisfy Eq. (2.10), following BGKM [24], we have:

$$a(\Box) = e^{-\Box/M^2}$$
 & $\mathcal{F}_3(\Box) = 0 \Rightarrow \mathcal{F}_1(\Box) = \frac{e^{-\Box/M^2} - 1}{\Box} = -\frac{\mathcal{F}_2(\Box)}{2}$, (B.7)

 $a(\Box)$ having been defined in Eq. (2.11) and M being a mass scale at which the infinite-derivative modifications become important. Hence, we obtain a ghost-free, infinite-derivative quantum gravitational action, given by Ref. [24, 25]

$$S_{QG} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left\{ \frac{R}{2} + R \left[\frac{e^{-\Box/M^2} - 1}{\Box} \right] R - 2R_{\mu\nu} \left[\frac{e^{-\Box/M^2} - 1}{\Box} \right] R^{\mu\nu} \right\}.$$
 (B.8)

Making these assumptions and enforcing a conformal flatness condition, $h_{\mu\nu} = \Omega^2(x) \eta_{\mu\nu}$, where $\Omega(x)$ is a smooth, strictly positive function ($\Omega^2 = h/4$ in fourdimensional spacetime), in order to get scalar-type gravitational terms, we obtain the following types of $\mathcal{O}(h^3)$ terms:

$$\partial_{\mu}h\partial_{\nu}h\left(\frac{a(\Box)-1}{\Box}\right)\partial^{\mu}\partial^{\nu}h, \quad \partial_{\rho}h\partial^{\rho}h\left(\frac{a(\Box)-1}{\Box}\right)\Box h, \\ h\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}h\left(\frac{a(\Box)-1}{\Box}\right)\partial^{\mu}\partial^{\nu}h, \quad h\Box h\left(\frac{a(\Box)-1}{\Box}\right)\Box h.$$
(B.9)

Inspired by the BGKM action (B.8), we wish to construct a scalar field theory *toy model* that will capture its essential properties and behaviour. After integration by

parts, the terms in Eq. (B.9) which are relevant to the construction of such a scalar field theory *toy model*, are

$$h\partial_{\mu}h\partial^{\mu}h$$
, $h\Box ha(\Box)h$, $h\partial_{\mu}ha(\Box)\partial^{\mu}h$. (B.10)

Therefore, if we choose the free part, S_{free} , of the action of our scalar field theory toy model (ϕ is the scalar field) of Eq. (2.18) (so that the propagator shall have an exponential suppression), the interaction part, S_{int} , will be of the form

$$S_{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{M_p} \int d^4 x \, \left(\alpha_1 \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \alpha_2 \phi \Box \phi a(\Box) \phi + \alpha_3 \phi \partial_\mu \phi a(\Box) \partial^\mu \phi \right) \,, \tag{B.11}$$

where α_1 , α_2 and α_3 are real coefficients.

C Arriving at the toy model action

We start with

$$S_{\text{free}} = \frac{1}{2} \int d^4 x \ (\phi \Box a(\Box)\phi) \tag{C.1}$$

and

$$S_{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{M_p} \int d^4 x \, \left(\alpha_1 \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \alpha_2 \phi \Box \phi a(\Box) \phi + \alpha_3 \phi \partial_\mu \phi a(\Box) \partial^\mu \phi \right) \,. \tag{C.2}$$

We want the equation of motion of $S_{\text{scalar}} = S_{\text{free}} + S_{\text{int}}$ to satisfy the following symmetry: $\phi \to (1 + \epsilon)\phi + \epsilon$. This requirement will fix the values of the coefficients α_1, α_2 and α_3 .

After integrating by parts, we can write S_{free} and S_{int} , as follows:

$$S_{\text{free}} = \int d^4x \, \left(\frac{1}{2} \phi \Box \phi + \frac{1}{2} \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi \right) \,, \tag{C.3}$$

$$S_{\text{int}} = \int d^4x \left[(\alpha_1 + \alpha_3 - 2\alpha_2) \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \alpha_2 \phi \Box \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \alpha_3 \phi \partial_\mu \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \partial^\mu \phi \right], \quad (C.4)$$

where

$$\tilde{a}(\Box) = a(\Box) - 1. \tag{C.5}$$

Hence, S_{scalar} can be written as

$$S_{\text{scalar}} = \int d^4 x \left(\frac{1}{2} \phi \Box \phi + \frac{1}{M_p} \left(\alpha_1 + \alpha_3 - 2\alpha_2 \right) \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi \right) \\ + \int d^4 x \left(\frac{1}{2} \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \frac{1}{M_p} \left(\alpha_2 \phi \Box \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \alpha_3 \phi \partial_\mu \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \partial^\mu \phi \right) \right).$$
(C.6)

Each of the two lines in Eq. (C.6), when considered separately, should have invariant equations of motion under the symmetry: $\phi \to (1 + \epsilon)\phi + \epsilon$. Let us write S_{scalar} as

$$S_{\text{scalar}} = S_1 + S_2 \,, \tag{C.7}$$

where S_1 is the first line in (C.6), and S_2 is the second line in (C.6).

If we vary S_1 , we obtain

$$\delta S_1 = \int d^4 x \left(\epsilon \phi \Box \phi + \frac{\epsilon}{2} \Box \phi + \frac{1}{M_p} \left(3\epsilon \left(\alpha_1 + \alpha_3 - 2\alpha_2 \right) \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \epsilon \left(\alpha_1 + \alpha_3 - 2\alpha_2 \right) \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi \right) \right)$$
$$= \int d^4 x \left(\epsilon \left(1 + 2\alpha_2 - \alpha_1 - \alpha_3 \right) \phi \Box \phi + \frac{3\epsilon}{M_p} \left(\alpha_1 + \alpha_3 - 2\alpha_2 \right) \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi \right), \quad (C.8)$$

up to a total divergence and after integrating by parts, it should be proportional to S_1 . Therefore, we should have

$$1 + 2\alpha_2 - \alpha_1 - \alpha_3 = \frac{3}{2}.$$
 (C.9)

Now, varying S_2 yields

$$\delta S_{2} = \int d^{4}x \left(\epsilon \phi \Box \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \frac{\epsilon}{2} \Box \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \frac{3\epsilon}{M_{p}} \alpha_{2} \phi \Box \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \epsilon \alpha_{2} \Box \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi \right. \\ \left. + \frac{3\epsilon}{M_{p}} \alpha_{3} \phi \partial_{\mu} \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \partial^{\mu} \phi + \epsilon \alpha_{3} \partial_{\mu} \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \partial^{\mu} \phi \right) \\ = \int d^{4}x \left(\epsilon \left(1 + \alpha_{2} - \alpha_{3} \right) \phi \Box \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + \frac{1}{M_{p}} \left(3\epsilon \alpha_{2} \phi \Box \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \phi + 3\epsilon \alpha_{3} \phi \partial_{\mu} \phi \tilde{a}(\Box) \partial^{\mu} \phi \right) \right) ,$$

$$(C.10)$$

up to a total divergence and after integration by parts. Again, it should be proportional to the original action, so

$$1 + \alpha_2 - \alpha_3 = \frac{3}{2}.$$
 (C.11)

From Eqs. (C.9) & (C.11), we get

$$\alpha_1 = \alpha_2 = -\alpha_3 = \frac{1}{4}.$$
(C.12)

As a result,

$$S_{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{M_p} \int d^4x \, \left(\frac{1}{4} \phi \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi + \frac{1}{4} \phi \Box \phi a(\Box) \phi - \frac{1}{4} \phi \partial_\mu \phi a(\Box) \partial^\mu \phi \right) \,. \tag{C.13}$$

D Loop integrals

D.1 1-loop integrals with arbitrary external momenta

To compute 1-loop, 2-point integral with arbitrary external momenta, p and -p, we have:

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} f(p,k) \,, \tag{D.1}$$

where f is a function of the external momentum p, and the loop momentum k. We analytically continue the integrand, so that we can work in the Euclidean space,

$$d^4k \to i d^4k, \quad k^2 \to k_E^2, \quad p \cdot k \to (p \cdot k)_E, \quad p^2 \to p_E^2,$$
 (D.2)

since $k_0 \to i k_0$, and $p_0 \to i p_0^{-14}$. Then, by spherical symmetry, we express $d^4 k_E$, as

$$4\pi k_E^3 \sqrt{1-x^2} \,\mathrm{d}x \,\mathrm{d}k_E \,, \tag{D.3}$$

where x is the angle between p_E and k_E . We assume p_E to be the z-axis, so $p_E \cdot k_E = p_E k_E x$ and $p_E \& k_E$ are the norms of p_E and k_E .

We then integrate with respect to x from -1 to 1. If the integral converges, we subsequently integrate with respect to k_E from 0 to ∞ . If the integral diverges, we integrate with respect to k_E from 0 to Λ , where Λ is the momentum cutoff.

D.2 2-loop integrals with zero external momenta

Let us compute the integral resulting in Eq. (3.22). The integral is given by:

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_1}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k_2}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{(k_1^2 + k_2^2 + k_3^2)^2}{16M_p^4 k_1^2 k_2^2 k_3^2} e^{k_1^2/2M^2} e^{-(k_2 - k_3)^2/2M^2}.$$
 (D.4)

This can be written as

$$\frac{1}{16M_p^4} \int_0^{\Lambda} \mathrm{d}a \int_0^{\infty} \mathrm{d}b \int_{-1}^1 \mathrm{d}x \, \frac{\sqrt{1-x^2} \left(4\pi a^3 2\pi^2 b^3\right) \left(\frac{3a^2}{2} + \frac{b^2}{2}\right)^2 \exp\left(\frac{a^2}{2M^2}\right) \exp\left(-\frac{b^2}{2M^2}\right)}{16(2\pi)^8 a^2 \frac{1}{4} \left(a^2 + b^2 + 2abx\right) \frac{1}{4} \left(a^2 + b^2 - 2abx\right)},\tag{D.5}$$

where x is the cosine of the angle between k_1 and $k_2 - k_3$, a is the norm of k_1 in the Euclidean space, and b is the norm of $k_2 - k_3$ in the Euclidean space. The factor 1/16 in front of the integral is the Jacobian $(\frac{1}{2})^4$.

Integrating with respect to x from -1 to 1, we get

$$\frac{1}{2048\pi^5 M_p^4} \int_0^{\Lambda} \mathrm{d}a \int_0^{\infty} \mathrm{d}b \, \frac{\pi \left(a^2 + b^2 - (a+b) \left|a-b\right|\right)}{4a^2 b^2 \left(a^2 + b^2\right)} ab^3 \left(3a^2 + b^2\right)^2 \exp\left(\frac{a^2}{2M^2}\right) \exp\left(-\frac{b^2}{2M^2}\right) \tag{D.6}$$

¹⁴In Minkowski space (mostly plus metric signature), $k^2 = -k_0^2 + \vec{k}^2$, where $\vec{k}^2 = k_1^2 + k_2^2 + k_3^2$. After analytic continuation, $k_E^2 = k_4^2 + \vec{k}^2$, where $k_4 = -ik_0$.

The integration with respect to b is split into two parts: i) from 0 to a and ii) from a to ∞ . The first part becomes $(a^2 + b^2 - (a + b)(a - b) = 2b^2)$

$$\frac{1}{4096\pi^4 M_p^4} \int_0^\Lambda \mathrm{d}a \int_0^a \mathrm{d}b \, \frac{b^3}{a(a^2+b^2)} \left(3a^2+b^2\right)^2 \exp\left(\frac{a^2}{2M^2}\right) \exp\left(-\frac{b^2}{2M^2}\right) \quad (\mathrm{D.7})$$

and gives

$$\frac{1}{4096\pi^4 M_p^4} \int_0^\Lambda \mathrm{d}a \, \frac{-2}{a} \left(M^2 \left(a^2 M^2 \left(7 - 5e^{\frac{a^2}{2M^2}} \right) - 4M^4 \left(e^{\frac{a^2}{2M^2}} - 1 \right) + a^4 \left(5 - 2e^{\frac{a^2}{2M^2}} \right) \right) \\ + a^6 e^{\frac{a^2}{M^2}} Ei \left(-\frac{a^2}{M^2} \right) - a^6 e^{\frac{a^2}{M^2}} Ei \left(-\frac{a^2}{2M^2} \right) \right). \tag{D.8}$$

The second part becomes $(a^2 + b^2 - (a + b)(b - a) = 2a^2)$

$$\frac{1}{4096\pi^4 M_p^4} \int_0^\Lambda \mathrm{d}a \int_a^\infty \mathrm{d}b \, \frac{ab}{a^2 + b^2} \left(3a^2 + b^2\right)^2 \exp\left(\frac{a^2}{2M^2}\right) \exp\left(-\frac{b^2}{2M^2}\right) \tag{D.9}$$

and gives

$$\frac{1}{4096\pi^4 M_p^4} \int_0^\Lambda \mathrm{d}a \, \frac{1}{4} a \left(24a^2 M^2 + 8M^4 - 8a^4 e^{\frac{a^2}{M^2}} Ei \left(-\frac{a^2}{M^2} \right) \right). \tag{D.10}$$

In (D.8), there are (four) terms which diverge exponentially; those terms are the terms in the integrand involving $-5e^{a^2/2M^2}$, $e^{a^2/2M^2} - 1$, $-2e^{a^2/2M^2}$ and $-a^6e^{a^2/M^2}Ei(-a^2/2M^2)$. For those terms, we first write $M^2 = -\tilde{M}^2$ and then analytically continue back the integrals to obtain them as a function of M^{2-15} . We should mention that we get Λ^4 , Λ^2 and $\log(\frac{\Lambda}{M})$ divergences after we apply that prescription in (D.8). The full result is

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{M^2}{8192\pi^4 M_p^4} \left(-4\Lambda^4 - 4(5+\gamma)M^4 - 18\Lambda^2 M^2 - 2e^{\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} \left(\Lambda^4 - 2\Lambda^2 M^2 + 2M^4\right) Ei\left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}\right) \\ &+ 8M^4 \left(\frac{1}{2}Ei\left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) + \log\left(\frac{2M}{\Lambda}\right)\right) + 20M^4 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}} - 4\Lambda^2 M^2 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}} \\ &+ 4\Lambda^2 M^2 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} Ei\left(\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) + 2\Lambda^4 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} Ei\left(\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) + 4M^4 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} Ei\left(\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) \right) \end{aligned}$$
(D.11)

¹⁵We note that the loop integrals in the type of nonlocal theories we are considering are always illdefined in Minkowski space-time; this is because a term such as $e^{-p^2/M^2} = e^{p_0^2/M^2}e^{-p_i^2/M^2}$ is always divergent either in the space or the time direction depending upon the sign of M^2 . Thus, these integrals only make sense once appropriately "Euclideanized" and then analytically continued back to Minkowski space-time. While going to Euclidean space, we always have a choice, either $t \to it$, or $x \to ix$, and that depends on the overall sign of the exponents. When we write $M^2 = -\tilde{M}^2$ in appendix D.2, we simply mean that rather than $t \to it$, we choose $x \to ix$. And, as we have now checked, once the integrals are evaluated correctly, we do not find any inconsistencies, all the loop amplitudes are purely imaginary leading to terms that are real in the effective action. Perhaps it is also worth pointing out that the analytic continuations followed here is not new, and has been used in previous nonlocal quantum field theory literature with consistent results. In particular, in both [40, 44], it was also shown that, in the $M^2 \to \infty$ limit, one recovers the local field theory results, as it should.

Integrating (D.10) with respect to a from 0 to Λ yields

$$\frac{M^2}{8192\pi^4 M_p^4} \left(-2e^{\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} \left(\Lambda^4 - 2\Lambda^2 M^2 + 2M^4 \right) Ei \left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2} \right) + 4\Lambda^4 + 8M^4 \log\left(\frac{\Lambda}{M}\right) + 4\gamma M^4 - 2\Lambda^2 M^2 \right).$$
(D.12)

Summing (D.11) and (D.12), we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{M^2}{2048\pi^4 M_p^4} \left(-e^{\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} \left(\Lambda^4 - 2\Lambda^2 M^2 + 2M^4\right) Ei\left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}\right) - 5M^2 \left(\Lambda^2 + M^2\right) \\ &+ 2M^4 \left(\frac{1}{2}Ei\left(-\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) + \log(2)\right) + 5M^4 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}} - \Lambda^2 M^2 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}} \\ &+ \Lambda^2 M^2 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} Ei\left(\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\Lambda^4 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} Ei\left(\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) + M^4 e^{-\frac{\Lambda^2}{M^2}} Ei\left(\frac{\Lambda^2}{2M^2}\right) \right). \end{aligned}$$
(D.13)

If we expand (D.13) for large Λ , we get a quadratic divergence as expected:

$$\frac{M^4}{2048\pi^4 M_p^4} \left(M^2 \left(\log(4) - 8 \right) - 4\Lambda^2 \right).$$
 (D.14)

E Dimensional regularization

If we want to regulate dimensionally an integral, we should follow a certain procedure, see Refs. [58, 59, 60]. First, we make the following replacement:

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^4 k}{(2\pi)^4} \, \frac{g(p,k)}{h(p,k)} \to \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{(2\pi)^d} \frac{g(p,k)}{h(p,k)} \,, \tag{E.1}$$

as we now wish to perform the integral in d dimensions, where d is an arbitrary complex number. Then we express the terms appearing in the denominator h(p, k) as integrals, using the following relation for positive x:

$$\frac{1}{x} = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}\alpha \, e^{-\alpha x} \,; \tag{E.2}$$

 α is called a Schwinger parameter. We complete the square in the exponent of the integrand and then shift the loop momentum variable, so we just have to perform a Gaussian integral. Regarding the numerator g(p, k), we accordingly shift the loop momentum variable (the integration measure is invariant) in order to be consistent, and drop terms linear in the (shifted) k as they integrate symmetrically to 0. In the context of dimensional regularization, we can also make the replacement $k^{\mu}k^{\nu} \rightarrow \frac{\delta^{\mu\nu}k^2}{d}$, when evaluating the loop integrals (in Euclidean space, after analytic continuation).

For the sake of convenience, let us list the following generalized Gaussian integrals (a > 0) in *d*-dimensional Euclidean space, where *d* is a complex parameter [58]:

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = \frac{1}{(4\pi a)^{d/2}},$$
(E.3)

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} k_\mu \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = 0, \qquad (E.4)$$

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} k_{\mu} k_{\nu} \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = \frac{\delta_{\mu\nu}}{2a(4\pi a)^{d/2}},$$
(E.5)

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} k^2 \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = \frac{d}{2a(4\pi a)^{d/2}},$$
(E.6)

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} k_{\mu} k_{\nu} k_{\rho} \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = 0, \qquad (E.7)$$

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} k_{\mu} k_{\nu} k_{\rho} k_{\sigma} \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = \frac{\delta_{\mu\nu} \delta_{\rho\sigma} + \delta_{\mu\rho} \delta_{\nu\sigma} + \delta_{\mu\sigma} \delta_{\nu\rho}}{4a^2 (4\pi a)^{d/2}}, \qquad (E.8)$$

$$\int \frac{d^d k}{(2\pi)^d} k^4 \exp\left[-ak^2\right] = \frac{d(d+2)}{4a^2(4\pi a)^{d/2}},$$
(E.9)

where k_{μ} is a vector in *d*-dimensional Euclidean space. Partial differentiation of (E.3) with respect to *a* yields the other formulae. All integrals involving odd powers of *k* vanish.

After the Gaussian integration, there are only some parameter integrals remaining. For instance, if there are two parameter integrals remaining $\int_0^\infty d\alpha_1 \int_0^\infty d\alpha_2$, we can make the following substitutions:

$$\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 = s, \quad \alpha_1 = s\alpha, \quad \alpha_2 = s(1 - \alpha),$$
 (E.10)

where $0 < s < \infty$ and $0 < \alpha < 1$ while $d\alpha_1 d\alpha_2 = s ds d\alpha$.

If the integral we are trying to regulate dimensionally is very complicated, we may follow an alternative procedure. We can employ the following relation for the volume element of a d-1-dimensional surface:

$$\mathrm{d}\Omega_d = \mathrm{d}\Omega_{d-1} \left(1 - z^2\right)^{\frac{d-3}{2}} \mathrm{d}z\,,\qquad(\mathrm{E.11})$$

where $z \equiv \cos(\theta)$ (θ may be defined to be the angle between p and k in 1-loop Feynman integrals with arbitrary external momenta or the angle between k_1 and k_2 in 2-loop Feynman integrals with the external momenta set equal to zero) and $d\Omega_d$ denotes the differential solid angle of the d-dimensional unit sphere:

$$\mathrm{d}\Omega_d = \sin^{d-2}(\phi_{d-1})\sin^{d-3}(\phi_{d-2})\cdots\sin(\phi_2)\mathrm{d}\phi_1\cdots\mathrm{d}\phi_{d-1}\,,\qquad(\mathrm{E}.12)$$

where ϕ_i is the angle to the *i*-th axis, with $0 \le \phi_1 < 2\pi$ and $0 \le \phi_i < \pi$ for i > 1 [59].

Then we can use

$$\int \mathrm{d}^d k = \int \mathrm{d}\Omega_d \int k^{d-1} \mathrm{d}k \,. \tag{E.13}$$

and, subsequently, insert Eq. (E.11), for which

$$\Omega_{d-1} = \int \mathrm{d}\Omega_{d-1} = \frac{2\pi^{\frac{(d-1)}{2}}}{\Gamma\left(\frac{d-1}{2}\right)}; \qquad (E.14)$$

 $\Gamma(x)$ is the Gamma function.

After all the Gaussian integrals and as many as possible of the parameter integrals have been carried out, we write d as $d = 4 - \epsilon$ and, then, perform a series expansion in ϵ about 0. To make the result dimensionally correct, we may have to multiply it by factors of M^{ϵ} , where M is a mass scale at which the non-local modifications become important. If we get a pole in ϵ , say $\frac{1}{\epsilon}$, this means we have a divergence. Otherwise, the integral is finite within the framework of dimensional regularization; this does not necessarily mean that the integral is convergent in the conventional sense.

References

- M. J. G. Veltman, "Quantum Theory of Gravitation," Conf. Proc. C 7507281, 265 (1975).
- [2] B. S. DeWitt, "Quantum Theory of Gravity. 1. The Canonical Theory," *Phys. Rev.* 160, 1113 (1967).
 B. S. DeWitt, "Quantum Theory of Gravity. 2. The Manifestly Covariant Theory," *Phys. Rev.* 162, 1195 (1967).
 B. S. DeWitt, "Quantum Theory of Gravity. 3. Applications of the Covariant Theory," *Phys. Rev.* 162, 1239 (1967).
- [3] B. S. DeWitt and G. Esposito, "An Introduction to quantum gravity," Int. J. Geom. Meth. Mod. Phys. 5, 101 (2008) [arXiv:0711.2445 [hep-th]].
- [4] J. Polchinski, "String theory. Vol. 2: Superstring theory and beyond," Cambridge, UK: Univ. Pr. (1998) 531p.
- [5] A. Ashtekar, "Introduction to loop quantum gravity and cosmology," *Lect. Notes Phys.* 863, 31 (2013).
- [6] for a review, see: H. Nicolai, K. Peeters and M. Zamaklar, "Loop quantum gravity: An Outside view," Class. Quant. Grav. 22, R193 (2005) [hep-th/0501114].
- [7] for a review, see: J. Henson, "The Causal set approach to quantum gravity," In *Oriti, D. (ed.): Approaches to quantum gravity* 393-413 [gr-qc/0601121].

- [8] S. Weinberg, "Ultraviolet Divergences In Quantum Theories Of Gravitation," Hawking, S.W. (Cambridge Univ. (UK)); Israel, W. (Alberta Univ., Edmonton (Canada). Theoretical Physics Inst.) (eds.); p. 790-831; ISBN 0 521 22285 0; 1979; p. 790-831; University Press; Cambridge
- [9] A. Smailagic and E. Spallucci, "Lorentz invariance, unitarity in UV-finite of QFT on noncommutative spacetime," J. Phys. A 37, 1 (2004) [Erratum-ibid. A 37, 7169 (2004)] [hep-th/0406174].
 E. Spallucci, A. Smailagic and P. Nicolini, "Trace Anomaly in Quantum Spacetime Manifold," Phys. Rev. D 73, 084004 (2006) [hep-th/0604094].
 P. Nicolini, A. Smailagic and E. Spallucci, "Noncommutative geometry inspired Schwarzschild black hole," Phys. Lett. B 632, 547 (2006) [gr-qc/0510112].
 P. Nicolini, "Noncommutative Black Holes, The Final Appeal To Quantum Gravity: A Review," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 24, 1229 (2009) [arXiv:0807.1939 [hep-th]].
- [10] E. Witten, "Noncommutative Geometry and String Field Theory," Nucl. Phys. B 268, 253 (1986).
- [11] W. Siegel, "Introduction to string field theory," hep-th/0107094.
- [12] P. G. O. Freund and M. Olson, "Nonarchimedean Strings," Phys. Lett. B 199, 186 (1987).
 P. G. O. Freund and E. Witten, "Adelic String Amplitudes," Phys. Lett. B 199, 191 (1987).
 L. Brekke, P. G. O. Freund, M. Olson and E. Witten, "Nonarchimedean String Dynamics," Nucl. Phys. B 302, 365 (1988).
 P. H. Frampton and Y. Okada, "Effective Scalar Field Theory of P⁻adic String," Phys. Rev. D 37, 3077 (1988).
- [13] B. Dragovich, "Zeta strings," hep-th/0703008.
- M. R. Douglas and S. H. Shenker, "Strings in Less Than One-Dimension," Nucl. Phys. B 335, 635 (1990).
 D. J. Gross and A. A. Migdal, "Nonperturbative Solution of the Ising Model on a Random Surface," Phys. Rev. Lett. 64, 717 (1990).
 E. Brezin and V. A. Kazakov, "Exactly Solvable Field Theories of Closed Strings," Phys. Lett. B 236, 144 (1990).
 D. Ghoshal, "p-adic string theories provide lattice discretization to the ordinary string worldsheet," Phys. Rev. Lett. 97, 151601 (2006).
- [15] T. Biswas, M. Grisaru and W. Siegel, "Linear Regge trajectories from worldsheet lattice parton field theory," Nucl. Phys. B 708, 317 (2005) [hep-th/0409089].
- K. Krasnov, "Renormalizable Non-Metric Quantum Gravity?," hep-th/0611182.
 K. Krasnov, "Non-Metric Gravity I: Field Equations," *Class. Quant. Grav.* 25, 025001 (2008) [gr-qc/0703002].
- [17] W. Siegel, "Stringy gravity at short distances," hep-th/0309093.

- [18] A. A. Tseytlin, "On singularities of spherically symmetric backgrounds in string theory," *Phys. Lett. B* 363, 223 (1995) [hep-th/9509050].
- [19] T. Biswas, A. Mazumdar and W. Siegel, "Bouncing universes in string-inspired gravity," JCAP 0603, 009 (2006) [hep-th/0508194].
- [20] T. Biswas, T. Koivisto and A. Mazumdar, "Towards a resolution of the cosmological singularity in non-local higher derivative theories of gravity," *JCAP* **1011**, 008 (2010) [arXiv:1005.0590 [hep-th]].
- [21] T. Biswas, A. S. Koshelev, A. Mazumdar and S. Y. Vernov, "Stable bounce and inflation in non-local higher derivative cosmology," *JCAP* **1208**, 024 (2012) [arXiv:1206.6374 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [22] B. Craps, T. De Jonckheere and A. S. Koshelev, "Cosmological perturbations in non-local higher-derivative gravity," *JCAP* 1411, no. 11, 022 (2014) [arXiv:1407.4982 [hep-th]].
- [23] A. Conroy, A. S. Koshelev and A. Mazumdar, "Geodesic completeness and homogeneity condition for cosmic inflation," *Phys. Rev. D* 90, no. 12, 123525 (2014) [arXiv:1408.6205 [gr-qc]].
- [24] T. Biswas, E. Gerwick, T. Koivisto and A. Mazumdar, "Towards singularity and ghost free theories of gravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **108**, 031101 (2012) [arXiv:1110.5249 [gr-qc]].
- [25] T. Biswas, T. Koivisto and A. Mazumdar, "Nonlocal theories of gravity: the flat space propagator," arXiv:1302.0532 [gr-qc].
- [26] D. A. Eliezer and R. P. Woodard, "The Problem of Nonlocality in String Theory," Nucl. Phys. B 325, 389 (1989).
- [27] T. Biswas and S. Talaganis, "String-Inspired Infinite-Derivative Theories of Gravity: A Brief Overview," Mod. Phys. Lett. A, Vol. 30, Nos. 3 & 4 (2015) 1540009 [arXiv:1412.4256 [gr-qc]].
- [28] E. Tomboulis, "Renormalizability and Asymptotic Freedom in Quantum Gravity," *Phys. Lett. B* 97, 77 (1980).
 E. T. Tomboulis, "Renormalization And Asymptotic Freedom In Quantum Gravity," In *Christensen, S.m. (Ed.): Quantum Theory Of Gravity*, 251-266 and Preprint TOMBOULIS, E.T. (REC.MAR.83) 27p.
 E. T. Tomboulis, "Superrenormalizable gauge and gravitational theories," hep-th/9702146.
- [29] L. Modesto, "Super-renormalizable Quantum Gravity," *Phys. Rev. D* 86, 044005 (2012) [arXiv:1107.2403 [hep-th]].
 L. Modesto and L. Rachwal, "Super-renormalizable & Finite Gravitational Theories," arXiv:1407.8036 [hep-th].

- [30] A. O. Barvinsky and Y. .V. Gusev, "New representation of the nonlocal ghost-free gravity theory," arXiv:1209.3062 [hep-th].
 A. O. Barvinsky, "Aspects of Nonlocality in Quantum Field Theory, Quantum Gravity and Cosmology," arXiv:1408.6112 [hep-th].
- [31] D. Anselmi, "Properties Of The Classical Action Of Quantum Gravity," JHEP 1305, 028 (2013) [arXiv:1302.7100 [gr-qc]].
 D. Anselmi, "Weighted scale invariant quantum field theories," JHEP 0802, 051 (2008) [arXiv:0801.1216 [hep-th]].
- [32] J. W. Moffat, "Ultraviolet Complete Quantum Gravity," *Eur. Phys. J. Plus* 126, 43 (2011) [arXiv:1008.2482 [gr-qc]].
 L. Modesto, J. W. Moffat and P. Nicolini, "Black holes in an ultraviolet complete quantum gravity," *Phys. Lett. B* 695, 397 (2011) [arXiv:1010.0680 [gr-qc]].
- [33] A. Addazi and G. Esposito, "Nonlocal quantum field theory without acausality and nonunitarity at quantum level: is SUSY the key?," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 30, no. 15, 1550103 (2015) [arXiv:1502.01471 [hep-th]].
 A. Addazi, "Unitarization and Causalization of Non-local quantum field theories by Classicalization," arXiv:1505.07357 [hep-th].
- [34] J. Khoury, "Fading gravity and self-inflation," Phys. Rev. D 76, 123513 (2007) [hep-th/0612052].T. Biswas, R. Brandenberger, A. Mazumdar and W. Siegel, "Non-perturbative gravity, Hagedorn bounce and CMB," JCAP 0712, 011 (2007) [hep-th/0610274]. I. Dimitrijevic, B. Dragovich, J. Grujic and Z. Rakic, "New Cosmological Solutions in Nonlocal Modified Gravity," arXiv:1302.2794 [gr-qc]. F. Briscese, L. Modesto and S. Tsujikawa, "Super-renormalizable or finite completion of the Starobinsky theory," arXiv:1308.1413 [hep-th]. S. Deser and R. P. Woodard, "Nonlocal Cosmology," Phys. Rev. Lett. 99, 111301 (2007) [arXiv:0706.2151 [astro-ph]]. S. 'i. Nojiri and S. D. Odintsov, "Modified non-local-F(R) gravity as the key for the inflation and dark energy," *Phys. Lett. B* **659**, 821 (2008) [arXiv:0708.0924 [hep-th]]. K. Krasnov and Yu. Shtanov, "Non-Metric Gravity II: Spherically Symmetric Solution, Missing Mass and Redshifts of Quasars," Class. Quant. Grav. 25, 025002 (2008) [arXiv:0705.2047 [gr-qc]]. F. Briscese, A. Marcian, L. Modesto and E. N. Saridakis, "Inflation in (Super-)renormalizable Gravity," Phys. Rev. D 87, no. 8, 083507 (2013) [arXiv:1212.3611 [hep-th]].
- [35] A. S. Koshelev and S. Y. Vernov, "On bouncing solutions in non-local gravity," *Phys. Part. Nucl.* 43, 666 (2012) [arXiv:1202.1289 [hep-th]].
 G. Calcagni, L. Modesto and P. Nicolini, "Super-accelerating bouncing cosmology in asymptotically-free non-local gravity," arXiv:1306.5332 [gr-qc].

- [36] A. Conroy, A. Mazumdar and A. Teimouri, "Wald Entropy for Ghost-Free, Infinite Derivative Theories of Gravity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **114**, no. 20, 201101 (2015) [arXiv:1503.05568 [hep-th]].
 A. Conroy, A. Mazumdar, S. Talaganis and A. Teimouri, "Non-local gravity in D-dimensions: Propagator, entropy and bouncing Cosmology," arXiv:1509.01247 [hep-th].
- [37] G. Calcagni and L. Modesto, "Nonlocal quantum gravity and M-theory," *Phys. Rev. D* 91, 124059 (2015) [arXiv:1404.2137 [hep-th]].
- [38] G. V. Efimov, "Non-Local Quantum Theory of the Scalar Field," Commun. Math. Phys. 5, 42 (1967).
 G. V. Efimov and S. Z. Seltser, "Gauge invariant nonlocal theory of the weak interactions," Annals Phys. 67, 124 (1971).
 G. V. Efimov, "On the construction of nonlocal quantum electrodynamics," Annals Phys. 71, 466 (1972).
 V. A. Alebastrov and G. V. Efimov, "A proof of the unitarity of S matrix in a nonlocal quantum field theory," Commun. Math. Phys. 31, 1 (1973).
 V. A. Alebastrov and G. V. Efimov, "Causality In The Quantum Field Theory With The Nonlocal Interaction," Commun. Math. Phys. 38, 11 (1974).
- [39] E. T. Tomboulis, "Unitarity in Higher Derivative Quantum Gravity," Phys. Rev. Lett. 52, 1173 (1984).
- [40] T. Biswas and N. Okada, "Towards LHC Physics with Non-local Standard Model," Nucl. Phys. B 898, 113 (2015) [arXiv:1407.3331 [hep-ph]].
- [41] T. Biswas, J. A. R. Cembranos and J. I. Kapusta, "Finite Temperature Solitons in Non-Local Field Theories from p-Adic Strings," *Phys. Rev. D* 82, 085028 (2010) [arXiv:1006.4098 [hep-th]].
 T. Biswas, J. A. R. Cembranos and J. I. Kapusta, "Thermal Duality and Hagedorn Transition from p-adic Strings," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 104, 021601 (2010) [arXiv:0910.2274 [hep-th]].
 T. Biswas, J. A. R. Cembranos and J. I. Kapusta, "Thermodynamics and Cosmological Constant of Non-Local Field Theories from p-Adic Strings," *JHEP* 1010, 048 (2010) [arXiv:1005.0430 [hep-th]].
- [42] J. W. Moffat, "Finite nonlocal gauge field theory," *Phys. Rev. D* 41, 1177 (1990).
 D. Evens, J. W. Moffat, G. Kleppe and R. P. Woodard, "Nonlocal regularizations of gauge theories," *Phys. Rev. D* 43, 499 (1991).
- [43] R. Bluhm, "Particle fields at finite temperature from string field theory," Phys. Rev. D 43, 4042 (1991).
- [44] T. Biswas, J. Kapusta and A. Reddy, "Thermodynamics of String Field Theory Motivated Nonlocal Models," *JHEP* 1212, 008 (2012) [arXiv:1201.1580 [hep-th]].

[45] N. Barnaby, T. Biswas and J. M. Cline, "p-adic Inflation," JHEP 0704 (2007) 056 [hep-th/0612230].

N. Barnaby and J. M. Cline, "Large Nongaussianity from Nonlocal Inflation," *JCAP* 0707 (2007) 017 [arXiv:0704.3426 [hep-th]].

J. E. Lidsey, "Stretching the inflaton potential with kinetic energy," *Phys. Rev.* D 76 (2007) 043511 [hep-th/0703007].

I. Ya. Aref'eva, L. V. Joukovskaya and S. Yu. Vernov, "Bouncing and accelerating solutions in nonlocal stringy models," *JHEP* **0707** (2007) 087 [hep-th/0701184]. L. Joukovskaya, "Dynamics in nonlocal cosmological models derived from string field theory," *Phys. Rev. D* **76** (2007) 105007 [arXiv:0707.1545 [hep-th]].

G. Calcagni, M. Montobbio and G. Nardelli, "A Route to nonlocal cosmology," *Phys. Rev. D* **76** (2007) 126001 [arXiv:0705.3043 [hep-th]].

I. Ya. Aref'eva, L. V. Joukovskaya and S. Yu. Vernov, "Dynamics in nonlocal linear models in the Friedmann-Robertson-Walker metric," *J. Phys. A* **41** (2008) 304003 [arXiv:0711.1364 [hep-th]].

D. J. Mulryne and N. J. Nunes, "Diffusing non-local inflation: Solving the field equations as an initial value problem," *Phys. Rev. D* **78** (2008) 063519 [arXiv:0805.0449 [hep-th]].

G. Calcagni and G. Nardelli, "Nonlocal instantons and solitons in string models," *Phys. Lett. B* 669 (2008) 102 [arXiv:0802.4395 [hep-th]].

I. Ya. Aref'eva and A. S. Koshelev, "Cosmological Signature of Tachyon Condensation," *JHEP* **0809** (2008) 068 [arXiv:0804.3570 [hep-th]].

S. Yu. Vernov, "Localization of the SFT inspired Nonlocal Linear Models and Exact Solutions," *Phys. Part. Nucl. Lett.* **8** (2011) 310 [arXiv:1005.0372 [astro-ph.CO]].

F. Galli, A.S. Koshelev, "Perturbative stability of SFT-based cosmological models," *JCAP* **1105** (2011) 012 [arXiv:1011.5672 [hep-th]].

- [46] K. S. Stelle, "Renormalization of Higher Derivative Quantum Gravity," Phys. Rev. D 16, 953 (1977).
- [47] M. H. Goroff and A. Sagnotti, "The Ultraviolet Behavior of Einstein Gravity," Nucl. Phys. B 266, 709 (1986).
- [48] M. H. Goroff and A. Sagnotti, "Quantum Gravity At Two Loops," Phys. Lett. B 160, 81 (1985).
- [49] T. Biswas, A. Conroy, A. S. Koshelev and A. Mazumdar, "Generalized ghost-free quadratic curvature gravity," *Class. Quant. Grav.* **31**, 015022 (2014) [*Erratum-ibid.* **31**, 159501 (2014)] [arXiv:1308.2319 [hep-th]].
 H. J. Schmidt, "Variational Derivatives Of Arbitrarily High Order And Multiin-flation Cosmological Models," *Class. Quant. Grav.* **7** (1990) 1023.
- [50] P. Van Nieuwenhuizen, "On ghost-free tensor lagrangians and linearized gravitation," Nucl. Phys. B 60, 478 (1973).

- [51] L. Modesto, T. de Paula Netto and I. L. Shapiro, "On Newtonian singularities in higher derivative gravity models," *JHEP* **1504**, 098 (2015) [arXiv:1412.0740 [hep-th]].
- [52] S. R. Coleman and E. J. Weinberg, "Radiative Corrections as the Origin of Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking," *Phys. Rev. D* 7, 1888 (1973).
- [53] S. Hassani, "Mathematical Physics: A Modern Introduction to Its Foundations," Springer, 2013.
- [54] J. F. Donoghue and T. Torma, "Infrared behavior of graviton-graviton scattering," Phys. Rev. D 60, 024003 (1999) [hep-th/9901156].
- [55] M. E. Peskin and D. V. Schroeder, "An Introduction to Quantum Field Theory," Westview Press, 1995.
- [56] S. Weinberg, "The Quantum Theory of Fields," Volumes I & II, Cambridge University Press, 1995 & 1996.
- [57] M. J. Ablowitz and A. S. Fokas, "Complex Variables: Introduction and Applications," Cambridge University Press, 2003.
- [58] G. Leibbrandt, "Introduction to the Technique of Dimensional Regularization," *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 47, 849 (1975).
- [59] M. D. Schwartz, "Quantum Field Theory and the Standard Model," Cambridge University Press, 2014.
- [60] H. Osborn, Part III Notes on Advanced Quantum Field Theory, Cambridge, 2013 [http://www.damtp.cam.ac.uk/user/ho].